Exploring Supports for Students with Complex Communication Needs and Culturally and Linguistically Diverse Backgrounds in School Settings



By

Lam Ting, Trini

Dissertation in Education

For the degree of Master of Inclusive and Specialised Education

Supervisor: Dr. Emma Grace

College of Education, Psychology and Specialised Education

Flinders University

2023

TABLE OF CONTENTS

TABLE OF CONTENTS	2
ABSTRACT	6
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION	8
1.1 INTRODUCTION	8
1.2 RESEARCH PROBLEMS AND SIGNIFICANCE	9
CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW	11
2.1 COMPLEX COMMUNICATION NEEDS (CCN) AND AUGMENTATIVE AND ALTERNATIVE COMMUNICATION (AAC)	11
2.2 CLD STUDENTS WITH CCN	13
2.3 CURRENT PRACTICE AND SUPPORT IN SCHOOLS	14
2.4 RESEARCH QUESTIONS	15
CHAPTER 3: Method	17
3.1 RESEARCH DESIGN	17
3.2 POSITIONING THE RESEARCHER	18
3.3 RECRUITMENT	19
3.4 PARTICIPANTS	20
3.5 DATA COLLECTION	21
3.6 DATA ANALYSIS	22
3.7 RIGOUR OF STUDY	24
CHAPTER 4: FINDINGS	26
4.1 TRADITIONAL SUPPORT—COMMUNICATION SUPPORT TO STUDENTS WITH CCN	27
4.2 INCLUSIVITY—CULTURAL UNDERSTANDING	27
4.3 INCLUSIVITY—ABANDONMENT OF ENGLISH-ONLY MINDSET	28
4.4 USING HOME LANGUAGE TO BRIDGE COMMUNICATION BARRIER	29
4.5 ATTITUDES AND GOAL SETTING	30
Attitudes to AAC	30
Attitudes to Diversity	31
Goal Setting to Support Students with CCN	31
4.6 EXPERIENCE AND TRAINING	32
Predicaments Faced by Experienced Teachers	32
Training to Support CLD Students with CCN	33
4.7 HOLISTIC SUPPORT	33
4.8 TEAMWORK	

Communication and Conversations	35
Teamwork from All Levels	35
CHAPTER 5: DISCUSSION	
5.1 BROAD PERSPECTIVES ON AAC AND HOME LANGUAGE	
5.2 INCLUSIVITY MINDSET	40
5.3 SUPPORTING TEACHERS TO BE EFFECTIVE COMMUNICATION PARTNERS	42
5.4 CONVERSATIONS AND COLLABORATIONS	43
5.5 LIMITATIONS AND FURTHER RESEARCH	45
CHAPTER 6: CONCLUSION	46
REFERENCES	47
APPENDICES	57
APPENDIX A: LETTER OF ETHICAL APPROVAL	57
APPENDIX B: RECRUITMENT FLYER	59
APPENDIX C: QUALTRICS LINK TO COLLECT PARTICIPANTS' CONTACT METHODS	60
APPENDIX D: PARTICIPANT INFORMATION SHEET	61
APPENDIX E: CONSENT FORM	64
APPENDIX F: INTERVIEW PROTOCOL	65
APPENDIX G: AUDIT TRAIL	68
APPENDIX H: HIERARCHICAL CODING FROM NVIVO	69
APPENDIX I: VISUAL MAP	70
APPENDIX J: CODE MANUAL	71
APPENDIX K: REFLEXIVE JOURNAL	73

List of Tables

Table 1. Description of Themes Identified in the Data

Table 2. List of Themes by Research Questions

List of Figures

- Figure 1. An Overview of AAC Symbols, Strategies, Aids, Displays, and Devices
- Figure 2. The Six Phrases of Thematic Analysis
- Figure 3. Rigour of Study
- Figure 4. Culturally and Linguistically Responsive Family-School Partnerships
- Figure 5. Three Essential Elements of a Culture Change

List of Appendices

- Appendix A: Letter of Ethical Approval
- Appendix B: Recruitment Flyer
- Appendix C: Qualtrics Link to Collect Participants' Contact Methods
- Appendix D: Participant Information Sheet
- Appendix E: Consent Form
- Appendix F: Interview Protocol
- Appendix G: Audit Trail
- Appendix H: Hierarchical Coding from NVivo
- Appendix I: Visual Map
- Appendix J: Code Manual
- Appendix K: Reflexive Journal

List of abbreviations

AAC	augmentative and alternative communication
BSSO	bilingual school services officer
CCN	complex communication needs
CLD	culturally and linguistically diverse
EALD	English as an additional language and dialect
ОТ	occupational therapist
SA	South Australia
SLP	speech and language pathologist
SSO	school services officer

ABSTRACT

Backgrounds: Communication and education are fundamental human rights, and communicative literacy is essential for everyone to improve their quality of life. Students with complex communication needs (CCN) depend on augmentative and alternative communication (AAC) devices to communicate. However, many schools may not be prepared to provide the appropriate support for students and their families, particularly for learners with CCN from culturally and linguistically diverse (CLD) backgrounds. This study aimed to explore and gather perspectives of in-service teachers regarding culturally and linguistically responsive practice for students with CCN in school settings. The participants reported how they respond to the diverse needs of students with CCN and support culturally and linguistically diverse students and the classroom.

Method: A qualitative descriptive design was utilised incorporating semi-structured interviews with three in-service teachers currently teaching in South Australia. The interview data was thematically analysed.

Results: Eight themes were identified: Traditional approach—communication support to students with CCN; Inclusivity—cultural understanding; Inclusivity—abandonment of monolingual mindset; Using home language to bridge communication barrier; Attitudes and goal setting; Experience and training; Holistic support; and Teamwork.

Conclusions: This study highlights the importance of in-service teachers' perceptions and reports how the monolingual mindset creates communication barriers and contributes to the double disadvantages of CLD students with CCN. The results suggest that it is imperative to support in-service teachers to be effective communication partners of CLD students with CCN and advocate for a culture change in school settings. Future research investigating the inclusion of students with CLD and CCN is required.

Key words: complex communication needs; augmentative and alternative communication; culturally and linguistically diverse backgrounds

6

Statement of Original Authorship

Declaration

I certify that this thesis does not incorporate without acknowledgment any material previously submitted for a degree or a diploma in any university; and that to the best of my knowledge and belief it does not contain any material previously published or written by another person where due reference is not made in the text.

Signature:

Date: 07/11/2023

Acknowledgments

Thanks are extended to my supervisor, Dr. Emma Grace, who actively supported me in this study and to Dr. Bev Roger and Dr. Julie M. McMillan for their assistance and advice.

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

1.1 INTRODUCTION

Every student should have the right to access education and communicate with teachers and peers in all circumstances (Beukelman & Light, 2020; Woodfield & Ashby, 2016). The Disability Discrimination Act 1992 and the Disability Standards for Education 2005 advocated to provide equal educational opportunities and teaching adjustments to students with disability (Department of Education Australia, 2020). Nonetheless, students with complex communication needs (CCN) have restricted speech capabilities, hindering their ability to fulfil daily functional communication needs, thereby affecting their exercise of communication rights within both school and home environments (Beukelman & Light, 2020). Students with CCN face extensive difficulty in communication caused by a range of factors such as, intellectual disability, speech impairment, autism spectrum disorder (ASD), cerebral palsy, and/or other health impairments (Crowe et al., 2022; Langarika-Rocafort et al., 2021). Students with CCN depend on augmentative and alternative communication (AAC), which is an evidence-based communication tool to support people with CCN, to communicate (Langarika-Rocafort et al., 2021). AAC provides them a platform to express ideas, interact with people, and enhance their academic and social inclusion (Beukelman & Light, 2020; Downing et al., 2015).

Students with CCN face participation, communication, social, and learning barriers at school and require extensive adjustments to teaching (Da Fonte & Boesch, 2018; Harper-Hill et al., 2021). Most students with CCN receive education in segregated settings, such as special schools, and teachers are challenged by the adjustments required to support their specialised needs (lacono et al., 2022; Leatherman & Wegner, 2022). Teachers are important communication partners that can support students with their communication development, learning and social participation through AAC implementation. However, inadequate teacher training, a lack of preparation time, absence of teamwork, and limited knowledge of assistive technology have deprived students of receiving appropriate support in schools (Andzik et al., 2019; Tönsing & Dada, 2016).

Given the challenges experienced by teachers to support students to use AAC at school and in the classroom more generally, supporting learners from culturally and linguistically diverse (CLD) backgrounds at school and in the classroom becomes even more complex. The complexities arise from a range of complex factors: many AAC systems do not support languages other than English, limited availability of synthesised speech and accents available on speech-generating device (SGDs) that suit students with CLD backgrounds, AAC users with diverse backgrounds to the dominant English-speaking culture cannot communicate using their native language or language spoken at home (Ripat et al., 2019; Sun et al., 2023; Tönsing et al., 2019). Additionally, many families with diverse linguistic backgrounds choose to use AAC in English platforms and stop using their home language, leading to unavoidable communication barriers between parents and children. Although some bilingual learners and their families are proficient in English, it is still a limitation that they cannot use their native language on the AAC system (Hall et al., 2021). Consequently, CLD learners' communication and participation barriers are further exacerbated.

Because of this central phenomenon described above, further investigation of responsiveness to the CLD students with CCN in schools is critical, not only for students themselves, but for all stakeholders, for example, school leaders, teachers, parents, and speech-language pathologists (SLPs). The aim of this study is to explore the in-service teachers' perceptions on the current practices and responsiveness to the needs of students with CCN and home language other than English, investigate teachers' perspectives on the facilitators and barriers in their experiences, and examine how to support teachers with culturally and linguistically responsive practices.

1.2 RESEARCH PROBLEMS AND SIGNIFICANCE

It is the basic right of students with CCN to communicate and get access to education (Downing et al., 2015; Halder et al., 2023). However, the severe participation restrictions experienced by people with CCN usually extend into adulthood, and thus it is important to support children's development of communication skills which promotes further development opportunities in the future (Beukelman & Light, 2020; Downing et al., 2015; Light & McNaughton, 2014). Moreover, CLD learners with CCN face double disadvantages in communication and social participation, especially when they and/or their communication partners have limited English proficiency.

Teachers are important communication partners of students with CCN (Beukelman & Light, 2020; Kent-Walsh et al., 2015) and are critical factors in the successful implementation of AAC in schools (Goldman et al., 2021; Halder et al., 2023). Multiple studies have highlighted the key roles of teachers and suggested training teachers as natural communication partners (Crowe et al., 2022; Pit-ten Cate et al., 2018). Besides the training of SLPs, it has been frequently mentioned in the literature that training natural communication partners, such as teachers, is necessary (Biggs et al., 2018; Crowe et al., 2022). It is evident that extensive teaching adjustments and supports from teachers, who play a key role in schools, are necessary (Goldman et al., 2021; Halder et al., 2023). However, implementing evidence-based practice consistently could be a challenge for teachers given the knowledge and skills required for AAC intervention (Ivy et al., 2021). Given their role in the natural context, further study investigating the perceptions and experiences of teachers of how to address their skill barriers and develop diverse skill sets is warranted (Beukelman & Light, 2020; Halder et al., 2023).

Furthermore, supporting students with CCN who are also from CLD backgrounds may have distinct challenges for teachers. Hall (2021) advocated to support students who use AAC to uphold their linguistic and cultural identity in communication. It is suggested that the abandonment of the home language use affects the parent-child relationship of AAC users whose home language is not English and disrupt their participation in the family (Yu, 2018). Digard (2020) further recommended exploring the specific needs of families with autistic children from CLD settings. However, according to Biggs et al. (2018), there is limited research addressing the cultural and linguistic backgrounds of students with complex communication needs. It has been frequently suggested in literature that a more diverse profile of students with complex communication needs, such as autism, should be considered (Digard et al., 2020). With more inclusive profiles, it is believed that more effective AAC practice can be conducted. Both Crowe et al. (2022) and Sinclair et al. (2018) emphasised the importance of knowing students' cultural and ethnic backgrounds and the needs to be responsive to diversity. Langarika-Rocafort et al. (2021) stated the limited studies on AAC in languages other than English and suggested to respond to the linguistic diversity. Given the limited understanding of implementation of AAC in languages other than English (Langarika-Rocafort et al., 2021), it is imperative to address teachers' perceptions of supporting cultural and linguistic diversity of students with CCN and who use AAC.

CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1 COMPLEX COMMUNICATION NEEDS (CCN) AND AUGMENTATIVE AND ALTERNATIVE COMMUNICATION (AAC)

Every student should have the right to communicate (Downing et al., 2015; Halder et al., 2023). However, students with complex communication needs who have limited speech to meet daily functional communication needs rely on access to augmentative and alternative communication (AAC) systems for effective communication (Beukelman & Light, 2020). According to data from the Rehabilitation Engineering Research Centre in 2019, it was estimated that the population of people with CCN was increasing and had reached 97 million people (RERC, 2019). There is a diverse array of causes leading to complex communication needs, including physical, sensory, cognitive, and environmental reasons (Speech Pathology Australia, 2020). Moreover, developmental communication difficulties are most commonly caused by "severe intellectual developmental disability, cerebral palsy, Down syndrome, autism spectrum disorder (ASD), and developmental apraxia of speech" (Beukelman & Light, 2020, p.5). Complex communication needs lead to serious restrictions in participation with the community, and barriers in education, medical care, employment, family, and social engagement (Beukelman & Light, 2020; Langarika-Rocafort et al., 2021). To overcome the barriers, people with CCN use AAC to support their communication.

Augmentative systems are used as supplemental techniques to support communication and alternative systems are used to support people who have completely lost their speech ability (Speech Pathology Australia, 2020). Indeed, some AAC users have limited speech, which may not support their communication in groups, noisy environments, or in a context with unfamiliar people; and some AAC users have permanent needs of adaptive communication support. Individuals with CCN depend on multiple AAC supports across a range of contexts (Beukelman & Light, 2020). These AAC systems can be categorised as aided AAC and unaided AAC (Halder et al., 2023) (See Figure 1). Unaided AAC systems include 'symbols', such as signs and vocalisation, and 'strategies and techniques', such as key word signing where only the key words are signed; they do not need any external tools (Beukelman & Light, 2020; Crowe et al., 2022; Halder et al., 2023; Larah van der et al., 2012). On the other hand, aided AAC systems include 'symbols', such as photographs, 'aids, displays and devices', such as communication board, and 'strategies and techniques', such as aided augmented input. Aided AAC systems can be classified into high-technology and low-technology devices. Low-technology AAC options include picture exchange communication system (PECS) and communication boards; high-technology AAC options include speech-generating device (SGDs), with mobile technologies such as iPads, and a wide range of applications such as Proloquo2Go (Beukelman & Light, 2020; Crowe et al., 2022; Mirenda, 2001). The choice of tools and techniques depends on the needs of each person and the professional judgements the professionals who prescribe these systems (Langarika-Rocafort et al., 2021). For effective implementation, ACC users and their communication partners needs training and coaching, and the systems need ongoing evaluation and development (Crowe et al., 2022; Ivy et al., 2021).

Figure 1

An Overview of AAC Symbols, Strategies, Aids, Displays, and Devices

Figure removed due to copyright restriction.

Note. From "The Routledge Handbook of Inclusive Education for Teacher Educators: Issues, Considerations, and Strategies," by S. Halder, S. Dada & R. Banerjee, 2023, Taylor & Francis Group, p. 363.

2.2 CLD STUDENTS WITH CCN

Globalisation and migration have caused an increasing number of multilingual populations as well as AAC users with CLD demographic backgrounds (Kulkarni & Parmar, 2017; Soto & Yu, 2014). According to the Australian Bureau of Statistics in 2021, 5.6 million or 22% Australians report to use a language other than English at home (Australian Bureau of Statistics, 2022). However, there is a lack of support and adequate service provision for bilingual or multilingual students and their families (Hampton et al., 2017). It was reported that bilingual individuals with disabilities were educationally excluded in the classrooms when English was the instructional language (Cioè - Peña, 2022). According to Hall (2021), there is a misconception that acquiring more than one language can cause further delay in communication development for children with disabilities. As a result, in the past, non-English speaking parents were advised to use English only with their children at home. This leads to a subtractive environment where families give up their own languages and cultures (Hall et al., 2021). Indeed, this myth has been debunked as it is evident that bilingual support benefits children's language learning in both native language and second language (Restrepo et al., 2013). Moreover, translanguaging was reported as an effective educational practice to reinforce students' learning by using two or more languages (Lewis et al., 2012; Oliver & Exell, 2020). As a result, it is strongly recommended to respect bilingualism and provide bilingual opportunities in AAC systems, even though some bilingual learners and their families are proficient in English (Hall et al., 2021).

Moreover, families are important communication partners with AAC users; they play a significant role in their growth and provide them with daily communication support (Beukelman & Light, 2020; Hall et al., 2021; Sun et al., 2023; Wilkinson & Finestack, 2020). Kulkarni and Parmar (2017) explained that children with CCN can benefit from the use of AAC at home in their primary language with family members as their frequent communication partners. For a more effective use of AAC, AAC systems and the communication partners should be responsive to the families' concerns and respect their linguistic and cultural preferences (Hall et al., 2021). However, AAC systems have limitations in their ability to support languages other than English (Stewart, 2017; Sun et al., 2023; Tönsing et al., 2019). The available aided AAC systems in the market, such as SGDs with synthetic speech, are

limited in supporting languages other than English, without enough inputs of preprogrammed vocabulary, grammar, and text prediction (Tönsing & Soto, 2020). Moreover, the current service AAC models are restrained in the inclusive design and exclude the code-switching and translanguaging practices (Tönsing & Soto, 2020). Whilst most AAC users with CLD backgrounds use their devices in English and mainly out of the home setting, their communication with their parents and their cultural and linguistic identity are sacrificed (Kulkarni & Parmar, 2017; Sun et al., 2023).

2.3 CURRENT PRACTICE AND SUPPORT IN SCHOOLS

AAC is regarded as a useful tool to support learning and integration in classrooms (Tönsing & Dada, 2016). With higher awareness of the inclusive school culture and the communication needs of students with CCN, teachers are increasingly responsible for incorporating AAC to create learning opportunities and foster communication and understanding of their students (Halder et al., 2023). Moreover, various scholars emphasize the importance of cultivating strong collaboration between SLPs and teachers to meet the specialised needs of students with CCN (Beukelman & Light, 2020; Downing et al., 2015). It is evident that there is an increase in the cooperation between SLPs and teachers to improve the communication interventions in schools, for example, regular meetings for information exchange on the job and informed decision making (Beukelman & Light, 2020; Brown et al., 2022).

However, teachers are facing a multitude of barriers to support students with CCN especially in low-resource contexts (Halder et al., 2023). Many teachers are not prepared to support students with CCN or have learned how to communicate with their students who use AAC (Biggs et al., 2019; Halder et al., 2023). Supporting students to use AAC involves skills and training, and thus can be a challenge to many teachers (Ivy et al., 2021). The shortage of training and unpreparedness of teachers can lead to communication breakdown between teachers and students (Goldman et al., 2021).

On the other hand, students with disabilities are under-represented and under-identified in their language and cultural diversity (Morgan et al., 2018). Most AAC users do not receive enough language support other than English; the low sensitivity to the cultural and linguistic diversity of the service providers, such as SLPs and teachers, makes it more difficult for nonEnglish speaking parents and students to get access to AAC resources, and affects their participation (Sun et al., 2023). Another difficulty is that students' cultural and linguistic diverse needs are not adequately addressed in schools. It is difficult to provide effective communication support to students using AAC without considering their diverse backgrounds (Crowe et al., 2022; Erdem, 2017; Langarika-Rocafort et al., 2021). As a result, it has become a great challenge for teachers because of the skill gap to communicate with CLD students with CCN (Halder et al., 2023).

Furthermore, the key problem is how schools can implement effective communication interventions in formal education settings. AAC practice requires professional skills and strategies. However, there are known limitations with regards to evidence-based implementation of communication interventions (Andzik et al., 2019; Biggs et al., 2019). In addition, the cultural and linguistic diversity of learners who use AAC is rarely considered when designing communication interventions (Hall et al., 2021). Without considering students' diverse backgrounds to English and the dominant Australian culture, it is difficult to provide effective communication support to students with CCN and their families (Crowe et al., 2022; Erdem, 2017; Langarika-Rocafort et al., 2021).

2.4 RESEARCH QUESTIONS

To advocate and support students with CCN from CLD backgrounds, and avoid them from further marginalisation (Hall et al., 2021), this research aims at collecting the perspectives of in-service teachers by answering the research questions below, and exploring how teachers are culturally and linguistically responsive to the backgrounds of students with CCN in school settings.

1. From the perspectives of professionals, how are in-service mainstream teachers currently responsive to the cultural and linguistic backgrounds of students with complex communication needs?

2. What are the mainstream teachers' perceptions on facilitators and barriers when supporting culturally and linguistically responsive teaching?

3. What do mainstream teachers report that can be done to support in-service teachers with culturally and linguistically diverse practices for students with complex communication needs?

The first research question focuses on mainstream teachers' perspectives on the current practices and responsiveness to students' specialised needs. The second research question focuses on mainstream teachers' perceptions on both facilitators and barriers in their experiences. The third research question shifts the concerns from the current practice to teachers' expectations in the future and explores what could be done to support mainstream teachers with culturally and linguistically diverse practices. The research results are expected to explore the perceptions of in-service mainstream teachers and investigate how they support bilingual students with complex communication.

CHAPTER 3: Method

3.1 RESEARCH DESIGN

To answer the research questions and address the problems faced by students with complex communication needs (CCN) from culturally and linguistically diverse (CLD) backgrounds, the researcher explored the perceptions of in-service teachers on how to implement culturally and linguistically diverse practices. Considering the nature of this research is to describe the subjective experiences and explore the perceptions of in-service teachers, the belief that reality is subjective and there can be multiple realities, relativism, is a foundational ontology of this research (Bradshaw et al., 2017). With ontological relativism as the foundation, the research was framed by the critical constructivist paradigm in which the researcher co-constructs the knowledge with the participants and strives for the social change (Creswell & Poth, 2018; Crotty, 1998).

As the aim of this research was to discover the experiences and gain insights from participants who work with students with CCN and CLD in natural contexts, we employed a qualitative descriptive methodology (Kim et al., 2017; Sandelowski, 1995, 2010). This qualitative descriptive study is exploratory in nature and will preliminarily work to inform practice and future research (Bradshaw et al., 2017; Kim et al., 2017). Additionally, qualitative description is the best approach in this study to listen to the voices of people who have limited time to engage in the comprehensive research procedures but would like to have their voices heard (Bradshaw et al., 2017). Under the ontological assumptions, qualitative descriptive approach is an inductive process to strive for in-depth understanding of a phenomenon or the perspectives of people who are experiencing the phenomenon (Bradshaw et al., 2017; Kim et al., 2017; Sandelowski, 2010). Under the epistemological assumptions, this approach focuses on the individual's subjective awareness to develop knowledge; the researcher plays an active role in the research process and co-creates the conversations with the research participants in a naturalistic approach (Bradshaw et al., 2017; Kim et al., 2017; Kim et al., 2017; Sandelowski, 2010).

Qualitative interview research method was used, as it is more suitable for collecting individual stories as an in-depth study, understanding the participants, and listening to their stories and experience (Cohen et al., 2018; Creswell, 2014; Creswell & Poth, 2018; Kervin et al., 2016). Qualitative interview is a method commonly used in qualitative description (Kim et

al., 2017). The qualitative individual interviews with teachers provided a useful platform for the researcher to find out the answers to the research questions, such as 'what are the barriers and challenges that teachers are facing?' (Atkins & Wallace, 2016; Creswell, 2014). Through individual interviews, the researcher interviewed in-service teachers supporting students with CCN and CLD backgrounds, listened to insiders' voices and got new insights to schools' future development (Punch, 2013; Thomas, 2017).

3.2 POSITIONING THE RESEARCHER

As a qualitative researcher, the researcher played an active role in recruiting teachers who are passionate about supporting students with specialised needs and have the qualities or experiences required for this study (Bradshaw et al., 2017). The researcher engaged in the conversations with the participants and co-constructed the knowledge with them in the research process.

She reflected on her experiences as a school leader, a high school teacher in Hong Kong, and a bilingual school services officer (BSSO) in Australia. She served as a high school teacher for 16 years and a school leader for 3 years in a secondary school with culturally and linguistically diverse learners in Hong Kong. She witnessed how students with disabilities felt unsupported in the classrooms and teachers were not provided with relevant support and training. Moreover, she experienced how teachers strived for opening the dialogues and valued their voices and stories. Being a school leader, she was committed to differentiating the curriculum and urging for school change. Additionally, she understood that no matter it is a top-down policy or a down-top reform, conversation and collaboration between different stakeholders are the key to success and achievement. The researcher currently works as a BSSO in a government school with students from diverse backgrounds in South Australia. She has more time and space to create dialogues with teachers and students than she did. The position shift provides her the opportunities to have different worldviews by using a new lens (Vass, 2014). The shift in perspectives shapes her to be a better listener and shows more understanding to both in-service teachers and students (Niesche & Gowlett, 2019).

In addition, the researcher reflected on her knowledge of languages, cultures, education, and support to people with CCN. She herself grows up in a multilingual and cultural family and speaks different home language from her parents. She studied the bachelor's degree in linguistics and cultural studies and completed a master's degree in educational psychology, which provided her a rich background in education and the professional practice of understanding students from their perspectives. She took a gap year and volunteered to provide educational support to people with CCN in the disability home called 'Home of Loving Faithfulness' (HOLF) in Hong Kong between 2021 and 2022. She is currently studying a master's degree in inclusive and specialized education, which equips her to support learners with specialised needs, including complex communication needs and autism spectrum disorders.

From the researcher's professional knowledge and personal experience as a teacher, a volunteer, and an observer, she experienced that language and cultural differences could be the communication barriers without an inclusive mindset; it is important to respect and embrace diversity which should be transformed as our valuable resources we take pride in (Halder & Squires, 2023; Tucker, 2021). She recognised that there were differing perspectives to view the realities; she valued the subjective experiences of teachers who could use their representative voices to shape the research stories and meaning. In essence, the researcher's personal values, diverse background, and extensive experience have granted her a distinctive perspective, driving her commitment to advocate for an inclusive community. This commitment distinctly shapes her focus on promoting diversity and informs her interpretation within the research project.

Furthermore, Dr. Emma Grace, principal supervisor, provided a supporting role in the analysis of the study, as described in the method. Dr. Grace has extensive experience as a Speech Pathologist working with young people with complex communication needs, teaching university topics relevant to individuals with CCCN, and conducting research in this field. The diverse backgrounds between Dr. Grace and the researcher provided a rich context for discussions that formed part of the coding process in the study.

3.3 RECRUITMENT

After obtaining the Flinders University HREC approval (Appendix A), mainstream teachers with experience in supporting students with both CCN and more than one language at home were recruited to participate in an individual interview. Recognizing the busy schedules of teachers, online interviews were conducted to offer a flexible arrangement for the interviews.

An online approach was used to recruit the participants for data collection. The online research invitation was a recruitment flyer (Appendix B) with a Qualtrics link (Appendix C) to collect participants' contact methods and a secure link to obtain the participant information sheet of the project (Appendix D). Potential participants at appropriate organisations, education institutions and from the researcher's professional network were recruited via email. Potential participants from the researcher's professional network were recruited via social media: LinkedIn and Facebook groups. Permission from page administrators was obtained prior to posting. The post clearly and succinctly outlined relevant information about the project, and due to the short-form nature of the platform, encouraged participants to click a secure link to obtain further information on the project.

The sampling strategy was voluntary based, aimed at fostering in-depth conversations during the subsequent interviews. Three teachers who support bilingual students with CCN responded to the recruitment invitation and participated in the research. Following an expression of interest, the researcher contacted them individually via email, to arrange a convenient time for the interview. Both verbal and written informed consents were required before the interviews (Appendix E). The invitation emails sent to the participants clearly and succinctly outlined relevant information about the project: introduction to the researcher, aim of the project, requirements of the participants, remuneration for participation, advice that participation is voluntary, advice on informed consent and the secure link to participate the interview. All participants were provided with anonymity and confidentiality; and they were treated with professionalism and respect.

3.4 PARTICIPANTS

Three teachers participated in the research were Amy, Bethany, and Carol. Pseudonyms have been used to protect confidentiality of the participants. They all had experience teaching students with disabilities and CLD backgrounds in mainstream schools and were able to share their experiences in detail. However, only Carol who is a specialist educator had previous experience working with AAC users in the classroom. Based on their frontline school experience, they explained their current practice to support CLD students with CCN, shared their perceptions, and provided suggestions for development of these supports in the future (Atkins & Wallace, 2016; Creswell, 2014). It was believed that they had a great drive to improve their teaching competency to cater for the specialised needs of students (Cooc, 2019). They answered the research questions and helped the researcher develop a detailed understanding of the central phenomenon (Atkins & Wallace, 2016; Creswell, 2014). A small summary of each participant is included below.

<u>Amy</u>

Amy is a language teacher with home language other than English. She was brought up in an Asian family and relocated from an Asian country to Australia a couple of decades ago. She has more than 10 years of primary school teaching experience in South Australia. She is multilingual and is serving in a local government school with a wide cultural and linguistic diversity. She is dedicated to designing teaching activities which are responsive to students' diverse cultural backgrounds.

<u>Bethany</u>

Bethany is an Australian teacher whose home language is English. She used to be a noninstructional time (NIT) teacher and has worked as a primary school language teacher in her current school for seven years. She is multilingual and has experience to support culturally and linguistically diverse students with autism. She is eager to engage every student in learning.

<u>Carol</u>

Carol is an Australian specialist teacher who only speaks English. She has been supporting students with learning difficulties and disabilities in secondary schools for more than 20 years. She is experienced to communicate with students with cerebral palsy and autism by using AAC and has received special education training from university, placements, and in her career path.

3.5 DATA COLLECTION

Qualitative individual interviews with in-service teachers were conducted as method for data collection (Atkins & Wallace, 2016). The researcher used the interview protocol (Appendix F) to conduct the interview (Creswell, 2014). Interviews were within one hour in length (Amy: 25 minutes; Bethany: 53 minutes; Carol: 54 minutes). The researcher played the role as a

facilitator by greeting the participants, introducing the topic, asking some demographic questions, pre-set open-ended questions, probing questions, and clarification (Creswell, 2014; Punch, 2013). The whole process was voice recorded via Microsoft Team software and an audit trail (Appendix G) was created to record every stage of the research (Creswell, 2014).

3.6 DATA ANALYSIS

An inductive thematic analysis was conducted to describe and interpret the perceptions and experiences of the participants supporting CLD students with CCN in school settings (Braun & Clarke, 2006, 2021). It is a step-by-step, reflexive approach to describe and interpret the data (See Figure 2) (Braun & Clarke, 2021; Nowell et al., 2017). The three one-to-one interviews were recorded and auto transcribed by the Microsoft Team software. Automated transcripts were proofread and revised by the researcher. Transcripts were shared with the participants to enable further reflection on the perspectives they had shared with the researcher. There were six phases of thematic analysis. In Phase 1, the researcher familiarised herself with the data through repeated data reading and the search for implicit meanings and patterns (Braun & Clarke, 2021). In this process, the researcher documented any theoretical and reflective ideas in the notes (Lincoln & Guba, 1985; Sandelowski, 1995).

In Phase 2, the researcher generated the initial codes by identifying the important sections of text and attaching labels to build codes on the computer software NVivo (Nowell et al., 2017). Hierarchical coding (Appendix H) was built in the codebook to analyse the texts at multiple levels (Nowell et al., 2017). For example, 'scaffolding' and 'speech support' are the child coding of 'individual/traditional strategy'. In addition, a visual map (Appendix I) was created to show the relationships between the codes and the three interviewees (Attride-Stirling, 2001).

In Phase 3, the researcher generated initial themes from the codes (Braun & Clarke, 2021; Nowell et al., 2017). The researcher worked together with the research supervisor to review the visual map on NVivo. They discussed ideas and generated the relevant codes into themes and sub-themes in relation to the research questions and their own values and experience (Braun & Clarke, 2006; Nowell et al., 2017). The researcher diagrammed the data and created a code manual (Appendix J) including relevant quotes from the participants based on the three research questions and different themes, such as 'traditional approach' and 'inclusivity' (Braun & Clarke, 2006). The whole coding process of inductive thematic analysis was organic and unstructured; the researcher was active in the process and co-created the themes with the supervisor based on the data understanding of the researcher and her supervisor (Braun & Clarke, 2021; Ryan et al., 2007).

In Phase 4, the researcher and the research supervisor developed the themes by reviewing whether the themes reflected the meanings as a whole (Braun & Clarke, 2006; Nowell et al., 2017). Some data was recoded, refined, and reduced into significant themes to tell the overall story related to the teachers' perceptions on supporting students with CCN and CLD backgrounds and their professional perspectives to future support (Lincoln & Guba, 1985; Nowell et al., 2017). In Phase 5, the researcher refined, defined, and named the themes with the research supervisor and wrote a detailed analysis for each individual theme to identify the story (Braun & Clarke, 2006; Nowell et al., 2017).

Phase 6 is the final step to write up the report with final analysis, direct quotes, and literature support (Braun & Clarke, 2006; Nowell et al., 2017). The researcher referred to the reflexive journals (Appendix K) to interpret the findings and used the literature to confirm the findings or create challenges to the current knowledge (Nowell et al., 2017; Tuckett, 2005). Moreover, the researcher compared the similarities and differences of participants' perceptions and select representative quotes to illustrate each theme (Savage, 2000). Thematic analysis is a process from description to interpretation, with the connection to the philosophical assumptions and the researcher's values (Braun & Clarke, 2019). The final report would be sent to the participants as member reflection (Creswell, 2014; Kervin et al., 2016).

Figure 2

Figure removed due to copyright restriction.

Note. From "*Counselling and psychotherapy research:* Can I use TA? Should I use TA? Should I not use TA? Comparing reflexive thematic analysis and other pattern-based qualitative analytic approaches, 21(1)," by Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2021).

3.7 RIGOUR OF STUDY

To establish the trustworthiness and rigour of the study, the researcher followed the rules of credibility, dependability, confirmability, reflexibility, and transferability (See Figure 3) (Bradshaw et al., 2017; Nowell et al., 2017). Regarding credibility, the researcher tried to build rapport and develop a trusting relationship with the participants in the beginning of the interviews and show understanding and empathy during the interviews; in the whole research process, the researcher's supervisor, who is the professional scholar in the field, reviewed the analysis and provide feedback. A comprehensive description of research settings, procedures, and participants was provided. The research process has been verified by the evidence provided in the appendices.

Regarding dependability, the different stages of the research process was clearly recorded and documented. All records of raw data, transcripts, and a reflexive journal were well kept. Both the researcher and the research supervisor discussed and reflected to ensure dependability of the process. Regarding confirmability, all interpretation and findings are clearly generated from the data with direct quotes. An audit trail with data collection process and evidence of decisions made by the researcher and her supervisor was developed. The demographic backgrounds of the participants were clearly described.

Regarding reflexibility, the researcher kept a reflexive journal as an account for her research process and own perspective reflection on own value, interests, and insights. All

participants were given the opportunity to read the transcripts and the completed study as member reflection. Regarding transferability, the researcher provided a thick and rich description with enough research details for recreation in other studies.

Figure 3

Rigour of Study

Figure removed due to copyright restriction.

Note. From "Global qualitative nursing research, 4: Employing a qualitative description approach in health care research" by Bradshaw, C., Atkinson, S., & Doody, O. (2017) and "International Journal of Qualitative Methods, 16(1): Thematic Analysis: Striving to Meet the Trustworthiness Criteria" by Nowell, L. S., Norris, J. M., White, D. E., & Moules, N. J. (2017).

CHAPTER 4: FINDINGS

Perceptions about how mainstream teachers are responsive to CLD students with CCN, what the facilitators and barriers are in the process, and what can support mainstream teachers with CLD practices with students with CCN, were explored in the individual interviews. Eight themes were developed from thematic analysis. The themes include 'traditional approach-- communication support to students with CCN', 'inclusivity—cultural understanding', 'inclusivity—abandonment of monolingual mindset', 'using home language to bridge communication barrier', 'attitudes and goal setting', 'experience and training', 'holistic support' and 'teamwork' (See Table 1).

Table 1

Linked section in findings	Theme
4.1	Traditional approach—communication support to students with CCN
4.2	Inclusivity—cultural understanding
4.3	Inclusivity—abandonment of monolingual mindset
4.4 4.5	Using home language to bridge communication barrier Attitudes and Goal Setting
4.6	 Attitudes to AAC Attitudes to diversity Goal setting to support students with CCN Experience and Training
4.7	 Predicaments faced by experienced teachers Training to support CLD students with CCN Holistic support
4.8	Teamwork
	 Communication and conversations Teamwork from all levels

Description of Themes Identified in the Data

4.1 TRADITIONAL SUPPORT—COMMUNICATION SUPPORT TO STUDENTS WITH CCN

The three study participants reported between 7 to more than 20 years of experience working in schools and have experience to support students with CCN, such as students with autism. They all agreed that communication support should be provided to students with CCN and there should be more than one mode to support receptive language. They introduced a variety of practices they usually do in classrooms: scaffolding, gestures, visual support, and technology. Amy suggested scaffolding and stated, "I usually provide notes in front of them, so that they know what is going on, and what they can use to support their understanding". Bethany reported using "a lot of scaffolding for the conversation" by gestures such as shaking head, thumb up, and thumb down. Carol mentioned multiple times about the use of visual support and technology. She explained the powerful use of pictures by using devices like "tablets with speech capabilities" [SGDs and communication boards].

"Pictures can be really helpful, and I've certainly worked with a lot of children where pictures are their way of communicating. If they choose, you know for whatever reasons when they're not talking, they-- either compress, press a button to show a picture, or give you a card." (Carol)

Depending on their experience and understanding of students, the three participants used their own ways to support students with complex communication needs. Interestingly, they had different definitions of 'visual' and explored the use of visual supports in various ways, such as printed notes, gestures, pictures, and tablets.

4.2 INCLUSIVITY—CULTURAL UNDERSTANDING

To be responsive to the culturally diverse background of students with CCN, all participants expressed their concerns and willingness to show cultural understanding. Amy was eager to integrate the curriculum into learning other cultures and embed authentic cultural contexts to the lessons. "We also learn how to compare the similarities, and [also] differences between English and [also] other cultures such as the stories. How are they similar, and how are they different, [in order] to develop intercultural understanding," Amy stated. She further explained how she introduced other cultures and indigenous perspectives in HASS [Humanities and Social Sciences] lessons, Book Week event, and research projects; Bethany supported inclusive education and mentioned the research journals she read about the

teachers in American schools "[using] inclusive education practices to help these bilingual kids [South American migrants]".

Moreover, Carol advised to be more open-minded towards cultural differences, "a teacher of course can't be culturally aware across everyone, but I think it's more perhaps just being more open to the idea that culturally we're coming from two different angles". To be realistic, it is impossible for teachers to know all cultures and all languages, but Carol believed that a positive and open-minded attitude towards cultural understanding was more important. Moreover, she is optimistic to the increasing public cultural awareness in the community, "we're moving closer in many ways" (Carol). All in all, the three participants agreed with the importance of cultural understanding and supported inclusivity in multiple ways.

4.3 INCLUSIVITY—ABANDONMENT OF ENGLISH-ONLY MINDSET

The three participants have varied observations of using a language other than English in school settings. From Amy's observations, she and her school held positive perceptions of other home languages. As students from her school came from diverse cultural backgrounds, they welcomed students to share their home languages and recognised the importance of other languages. She stated, "We do welcome; we do create a safe place to welcome, to make them feel welcome and to include their home language when we get to know each other at the beginning of the year" (Amy).

However, Bethany held a differing view to Amy. She believed that it was "a massive problem" that many people in Australia, including teachers, had the "English-only mindset". "English only speak English... English is a world language, and they tend to think that if other people are coming to live in our country, then they should learn to speak English," explained Bethany. This English-only mindset [monolingual mindset] blocked people to be open to other languages or to be inclusive to people speaking other languages. She further described the situation in her school,

"So I [Australians] don't need to learn another language because everyone in the world speaks English, or everyone should speak English. It's a very common mindset in the school that I work in at the moment..." (Bethany)

28

Whilst Bethany regarded that it was a massive problem for teachers to resist other languages, another participant, Carol, did not hold a strong view regarding this situation but gave some suggestions based on individual cases. She also realised that not knowing English in Australia can cause a big language barrier with others, "If you're even newly arrived into [in] Australia or language is not... as fluent in English as some other people might be, so I think understanding those systems can be difficult" (Carol). As many students in her school came from [name of country withheld for confidentiality], she understood the importance to communicate with parents and students who speak other languages. To overcome the language difficulty, she welcomed her school to recruit interpreters, "[they] help with parentteacher interviews, and some of those more complex conversations about child's learning...that really was helpful, I think from both parties" (Carol). For her own practice, she mainly used visual support to bridge her communication with CLD students with CCN, "they know simple [English] words and would respond to the picture when they're not responding to the English word" (Carol). Although the participants had diverse perceptions of other language use in Australian schools, they shared the same attitude to give up 'English-only' (monolingual) mindset and welcome the use of other languages in different levels.

4.4 USING HOME LANGUAGE TO BRIDGE COMMUNICATION BARRIER

The three participants represented three diverse perspectives of the home language role in Australia. Amy noticed that the use of home language is less important in classrooms as most of her bilingual students were born in Australia and communicated in English. "Some of them use another language at home. We call that the 'home language', but they don't speak it in the class," noted Amy.

However, Bethany reported that home language can be the emotional support to CLD students when they are experiencing high levels of stress. She recounted that one student in her school had an emotional "breakdown" one day. She could communicate in English; however, she could not do so when she was anxious and stressed. As the school services officer (SSO) who supported her did not know her home language, the school asked for help from Bethany and any staff members who knew the student's home language. Bethany explained, "in those situations, [the student can] articulate really, really well in [language name withheld for confidentiality], but just can't do it in English when that stress

level...anxiety level is really high". From Bethany's perspective, home language plays an important role to bridge communication barrier.

In contrast, another participant Carol expressed her concern that non-English home language sometimes is the barrier to correct diagnosis from SLPs and the communication with teachers. She shared an experience supporting a CLD and neurodiverse student who was diagnosed to be non-verbal by SLPs. However, one day, that student suddenly spoke loudly with Carol in English, "Can you open the door? I need to go to the toilet." When Carol recalled this experience, she described it as, "I was like, blown away." She understood that English was not that student's home language and he loved [home language] music; in school, he communicated with others by using visual support, such as pictures and charts. "Do you think he's more selectively mute? Yes, he can talk, and if he's selectively mute, which [it] was really interesting," Carol reflected. In this specific situation, the student's inclination to use his home language could potentially impede his response to English questions from the SLP, posing a barrier to the information-gathering process regarding the student's communication skills. Despite the varied perceptions from the three participants, it can be concluded that another language use can be both the facilitator and the barrier of communication.

4.5 ATTITUDES AND GOAL SETTING

In this theme, three subthemes were identified, attitudes to AAC, attitudes to diversity, and goal setting to support students with CCN. These themes are described below.

Attitudes to AAC

Participants held varied views to the use of AAC depending on their experience and training. Amy did not have much understanding of AAC and stated, "we do not have a specific AAC per se" (Amy). Meanwhile, Bethany expressed her interest and open-minded attitude to the use of AAC. She had no experience to support students by using AAC, but she had observed how other teachers in another school effectively used AAC with students. She commented,

"I've seen kids grow in confidence in communicating when they've got this form of communication. It's like, yeah, they don't have to rely on the words. They can... They know that the teacher has set this system up and it gives them the confidence to communicate." (Bethany)

30

Similarly, Carol had positive and open-minded attitude as Bethany. She was excited about the advanced development of AAC and realised that AAC devices became more accessible, less expensive, and handier because of the availability of the smartphone apps. She recounted her experience when studying in the university, "[AAC] it's become more accessible now for everybody, whereas when I was at university, when you learned about these amazing devices that people with a disability were able to access, they were incredibly expensive" (Carol). However, she expressed her concerns about the teachers' competence to support the use of AAC as not every teacher has the relevant experience and training.

Attitudes to Diversity

All participants demonstrated positive attitudes towards diversity and anticipated the growing public awareness of specialised needs. Amy welcomed the inclusion of cultural and linguistic diversity and emphasised the needs to study students' learning profiles and cater for the individual diversity, "we get to know the students from their teachers in previous years [to] understand their specific needs and what strategies they have been working on" (Amy). Similarly, Bethany welcomed diversity and appreciated the change of the public awareness; however, she admitted that it would take a long time to transform our society to be inclusive,

"The general public became more aware of the needs of individuals, and people started [to] talk about it more and be a little bit more accepting, but I think it -- there's still a really long way to go. Umm, I think there's still stigma attached to [cultural and linguistic diversity]." (Bethany)

Meanwhile, Carol shared similar positive attitudes and urged to be more open-minded and understand individual differences. She realised that it might be easy for teachers to make assumptions when they did not have good understanding of diversity. She mentioned the importance of listening and called for actions, "having children with a disability is difficult and [it's, you know,] you're having to push and fight for your child every step of the way" (Carol).

Goal Setting to Support Students with CCN

All three participants agreed that clear goal setting is key to support students with CCN and shared a variety of their current practices and suggestions. Amy introduced the use of One Plan and explained, "One Plan is a plan where teachers who work with them will identify

strategies that they are working towards, where they set smarter goals". Similarly, Bethany mentioned the importance of strategies and goals, "the more targeted strategies are, the easier it is to... support particular students [students with specialised needs]". Carol further suggested that teachers should be patient and flexible when designing individualised strategies based on students' specialised needs. She reminded teachers not to have low expectations even though it was easy to be discouraged in the process, "Every--person can learn, and so what [is it] we can do [is] to keep moving the bar up" (Carol).

4.6 EXPERIENCE AND TRAINING

In this theme, two subthemes were identified, predicaments faced by experienced teachers and training to support CLD Students with CCN. These themes are described below.

Predicaments Faced by Experienced Teachers

All participants are teachers who have experience to support students with CCN or have received relevant training; however, they all admitted that they had uncertainty and struggles when supporting the students. Amy is experienced in supporting students with specialised needs. Moreover, she clearly knew how to understand students' learning profiles by communicating with the students' previous teachers and studying their diagnosis reports, assessments, and One Plan which was an online platform for teachers to study students' learning profiles and suggested teaching strategies. Despite her experience in teaching, she had no experience to support students who use AAC. In addition, Amy felt uncertain about the term 'complex communication needs' and expressed her preference to use another term 'special communication needs',

"I'm not sure whether we have any student who have complex communication needs, but we do have students with very specific or special communication needs due to the conditions such as autism, ADHD, learning impairment like dyslexia and or with communication and social skills needs." (Amy)

Correspondingly, Bethany was also an experienced teacher, but she did not have any opportunity to support students who use AAC or received relevant training, "I haven't heard any students that use [AAC] devices" (Bethany). Furthermore, she had the same confusion about the relationship between autism and complex communication needs, "Is autism...do

32

they have communication need? But I wasn't really sure what it --was because it's [CCN] such a vague term," asked Bethany.

In contrast, Carol had received professional training from her bachelor's degree about Disability Studies, placements in special schools where she supported people who had cerebral palsy and used AAC, and her workplace where she worked with students with disabilities in a mainstream setting. Despite her rich exposure and experience in the field, she admitted that she had never received any training about culturally and linguistically diverse practices, "it's an area that I don't know much about. So, as I said, I don't think I'd come across any training [in cultural and linguistically responsive practice]" (Carol).

Training to Support CLD Students with CCN

Bethany and Carol supported relevant teacher training and development when Amy did not cover this topic. Regarding pre-service teacher training, Carol mentioned the teacher training she experienced in Queensland,

"We studied a subject on disability just as a general teaching thing, and we all did a prac[ticum], either in a special school or working with children with disability in a mainstream setting. That's not something that I think I've come across in SA [South Australia]." (Carol)

Regarding the training to in-service teachers, Carol suggested learning the powerful use of AAC when Amy repeated the ideas of teachers' knowledge and integrated curriculum for multiple times. Additionally, Bethany proposed both school leaders and in-service teachers should receive professional training, "they would need to attend professional development so that they know what to look for so that they know what strategies to use." (Carol)

4.7 HOLISTIC SUPPORT

All participants raised the importance to support students with diverse backgrounds and specialised needs. Although each participant focused on a unique aspect of support, for example, support from government policy, leadership development, whole school approach, or the teachers. Carol was pleased to witness the increasing awareness of disability and the government policy to include students with disabilities in the mainstream schools, "We're

moving away from the whole special sort of school and the whole sort of special class to the idea that people, children should be just in mainstream." (Carol)

When more students with specialised needs studied in the mainstream schools, Bethany believed that the school leadership should be more widely represented, "It [the government policy] could be changing slightly now, but the people who are in power are English, mainly English speaking or English-only speaking people" (Bethany). Moreover, the school leaders are suggested to receive the professional training of differentiation and specialised education to cater for the diverse needs of students. "I think teachers and leaders should be trained better, which means they would need to attend professional development so that they know what to look for so that they know what strategies to use," noted Bethany.

School leaders are expected to uphold inclusivity in school and implement a whole school approach to support students with diverse needs. Amy recommended, "the special education leaders or the EALD [English as an Additional Language or Dialect] leaders and the whole school approach is [are] to help the school to have a consistent approach in supporting all these kids". She added that schools need to be fostered in a whole school approach curriculum which is important enough to be measured. She took an example of the culturally responsive practices and assessments, "So, in my opinion, the barriers are the conceptual understanding and also the deep learning about other cultures, including what type of assessment to determine their learning outcome." (Amy)

Apart from government policy, leadership, and whole school approach, Carol reminded that teachers should be guaranteed to receive abundant support in schools when implementing the school policies. She mentioned the difficulties faced by teachers, "With those you don't quite get the same proportion of support, and that can be very difficult for teachers" (Carol). Moreover, she shared the classroom settings she used to experience,

"I wonder if each school to [can] have an extra person in your classroom... I worked in a disability unit for a time, it was lovely to have eight students in a class and you always had an extra person with you." (Carol)

All in all, support in a holistic approach--from the government to the individual--is prominent when initiating the culturally and linguistically responsive practices in schools.

34

4.8 TEAMWORK

In this theme, two subthemes were identified, communication and conversations, and teamwork from all levels. These themes are described below.

Communication and Conversations

The participants had divergent experiences when trying to communicate for the sake of the students, but they all agreed that different stakeholders should open conversation and start communication. Amy valued the communication with her colleagues, parents, and all supporting professionals to understand the needs of the students,

"Firstly, we get to know the students from their teachers in previous years [to] understand their specific needs and what strategies they have been working on... we also work very closely with the ongoing support personnel, like, for example, if they have OT [occupational therapist] or psychologist sessions, we also work with parents to talk about their needs." (Amy)

However, Bethany was disappointed about the lack of communication with the school,

"I've never been told about any form of communication needs for any of my students. I've had to work it out on my own and I've had to take the initiative to approach the class teachers about it and with the very young children." (Bethany)

She suggested that teachers should start from communication with the specialist teachers to support the students, "I think there needs to be more communication between specialist teachers, class teachers and leaders." (Bethany)

On the other hand, Carol faced difficulties to communicate with parents when English was not their first language, "how much actual communication is happening is very variable across different families" (Carol). Despite the challenges, she hoped to find a pathway to overcome the communication barriers with parents, "I think from a teaching angle, often it's more the conversation, more is the challenge of how [do] we communicate to parents and so how do we do that?" (Carol)

Teamwork from All Levels

All participants associated effective support with teamwork from all levels. Amy recognised the importance of working together and believed that everybody must work together, "...to

ensure that the students with [these] culturally and linguistically diverse needs or with CCN are appropriately and sufficiently met, [we] need the whole school and also leaders to work together with the teachers" (Amy). The opinions of Bethany aligned with Amy's and supported the teamwork at all levels, from leaders, specialist teachers, class teachers, to SSOs. Carol remarked that teamwork and network are the key to effective support to students,

"I think we went better in teams sometimes. Sometimes you can be a bit depending where--you work. Sometimes you can feel a little bit isolated by because you're by yourself, but--also yeah, you need -- to be able to have time to be able to plan and be able to talk together and umm, you know network too because you learn so much more from each other." (Carol)

In summary, dialogue and teamwork within leaders, specialist teachers, parents, class teachers, other teachers, SSOs and other supporting personnel is crucial to support culturally and linguistically responsive practices in school settings.
CHAPTER 5: DISCUSSION

This exploratory study aimed to report perspectives of teachers regarding culturally and linguistically responsive practice for students with CCN in school settings. The three participants were highly engaged in deep discussions and personal experience sharing that gave the researcher the opportunity to address the research questions and explore beyond them to other topics related to inclusivity, monolingual mindset and the prominent roles of conversation and teamwork. The three research questions were:

1. From the perspectives of professionals, how are mainstream in-service mainstream teachers currently responsive to the cultural and linguistic backgrounds of students with complex communication needs?

2. What are the mainstream teachers' perceptions on facilitators and barriers when supporting culturally and linguistically responsive teaching?

3. What do teachers report that can be done to support in-service mainstream teachers with culturally and linguistically diverse practices for students with complex communication needs?

During the development of the themes from the codes, the research team identified overlapping themes across the research questions. The themes were combined to present 8 overarching themes for the study. For clarity the themes are listed below for each of the research questions (See Table 2).

Table 2

List of Themes by Research Questions

Themes that answer the research questions

Q1. From the perspectives of professionals, how are in-service teachers currently responsive to the cultural and linguistic backgrounds of students with complex communication needs?

4.1 Traditional approach—communication support to support students with CCN

4.2 Inclusivity—cultural understanding

4.3 Inclusivity—giving up monolingual mindset

Q2. What are the teachers' perceptions on facilitators and barriers when supporting culturally and linguistically responsive teaching?

4.4 Using home language to reach communication barrier

4.5 Attitudes and goal setting

- 4.6 Experience and training
- 4.8 Teamwork

Q3. What do teachers report that can be done to support in-service teachers with culturally and linguistically diverse practices for students with complex communication needs?

4.6 Experience and training

- 4.7 Holistic support
- 4.8 Teamwork

5.1 BROAD PERSPECTIVES ON AAC AND HOME LANGUAGE

All participants in this study are teachers who are committed to catering for learners' individual needs; however, they demonstrated a broad range of perspectives on the use of AAC and home language.

AAC is an evidence-based communication tool to support effective communication for learners with CCN (Beukelman & Light, 2020; Crowe et al., 2022). However, AAC is not yet widely used with full extensive support in mainstream schools (lacono et al., 2022). Teachers in mainstream schools also showed diverse views to AAC based on their personal experience and training (Leatherman & Wegner, 2022; Tönsing & Dada, 2016). Among the three participants, only Carol, who was a specialist teacher, had professional training and school experience to support students with CCN to use AAC. Carol had a positive view on the use of AAC and recognised AAC as an important support to students with communication needs. On the other hand, Amy and Bethany had never been supported or trained to use AAC or

implement any evidence-based communication intervention; although they had the need to support neurodiverse students who had limited speech in their classrooms. AAC users and their communication partners, such as teachers, needs AAC training and coaching before they can effectively implement AAC (Ivy et al., 2021). Although Amy and Bethany recognised the value of multiple modes and visual supports, they were still facing a wide range of obstacles, and they could only use their own ways to adjust the lessons for students with neurodiversity in their classrooms. Previous studies have identified this phenomenon that teachers are facing a myriad of barriers in low-resource contexts (Biggs et al., 2019; Biggs et al., 2022; Halder et al., 2023).

Regarding views of home language use, the participants reported contrasting views. Home language was regarded as both a facilitator and a barrier to support for CLD students with CCN. Bethany viewed home language as an effective emotional support to CLD students at times of high stress. It is evident in the literature that home language plays a key role in people's well-being and emotional expression (De Houwer, 2020; Ivaz et al., 2016; Sun, 2019). For example, Bethany reported being linguistically responsive to the student with emotional "breakdown", using home language to address the student's communication needs (See quote, results p.28). Hall (2021) also noted that it was imperative to affirm home language and culture and avoid marginalisation of CLD students who had communication impairments.

Alternatively, home language can be the communication barrier between English-only speakers and speakers whose home language is not English. Carol respected the diverse backgrounds of students but suspected that home language might increase the language barrier between the English-speaking SLP and the CLD student and gave an example where the use of more than one language inadvertently led to the misperception that a student was non-verbal (See quote, results, p. 28-29). This finding aligned with the current studies that CLD learners with CCN have double disadvantages in communication and social participation (Halder et al., 2023; Hall et al., 2021). Similarly, in another study (Kangas, 2021), teachers reported challenges supporting learners who were dually identified as second English learners with disabilities. For students with limited use of natural speech and a home language other than English, these dual language barriers are an ongoing challenge and restrictions in participation in the classroom.

5.2 INCLUSIVITY MINDSET

Morgan et al. (2018) noted that CLD students with disabilities are still under-represented and under-identified; their needs are not adequately addressed in schools. Such concerns were also expressed by the participants in our study. Both participants, Amy and Bethany, had a high rate of students who have communication needs; for example, Amy had 8 out of 43 students who required communication support; however, the participants did not receive any training or guidelines about the use of AAC. In addition, Bethany mentioned that she was not informed any communication needs of students in her class and urged for more communication with the specialist teachers. Halder et al. (2023) explained that it is a great challenge for teachers to support CLD students with CCN because of the big skill gap. Another participant, Carol, admitted that she was not aware of the linguistic and cultural needs of her students who had CLD backgrounds. The lack of awareness is possibly another reason for not being culturally and linguistically responsive (Hollie & Allen, 2018; Tanguay et al., 2018).

From the data of this study, English-monolingual mindset is possible to be a significant reason for teachers' unresponsiveness to the learning needs of CLD students (Gramling, 2016; Hajek & Slaughter, 2014). According to Gramling (2016), monolingualism refers to the supremacy of any language over other languages in a specific historical or social context (Gramling, 2016); the view of the participant Bethany reflected this definition. Bethany shared in the interview that the 'English-only mindset' (monolingual mindset) was the obstacle for teachers to show responsiveness to the linguistic and cultural diversity. The monolingual mindset would create a linguistic hierarchy which devalues bilingualism, justify power inequality, and marginalised the vulnerable groups, including students who are non-English users, or whose primary language is not English (Beatty et al., 2021; Cho, 2023). It further explains why some CLD students with CCN have double disadvantages and why Hall (2021) directs professionals to strive for upholding a child's linguistic and cultural identity.

The journey to responsiveness starts with a change in mindset (Hollie & Allen, 2018). Teachers do not need to be competent in every culture and language. When teachers are the key communication partners and supporters of students in schools (Mowat, 2023; Pit-ten Cate et al., 2018; Zagona et al., 2017), it is more important for teachers to be respectful of other cultures, understand that difference does not equate to limitation or impairment, and build the inclusivity mindset within teachers (Mowat, 2023; Pit-ten Cate et al., 2018). All the

40

participants in this study welcomed the cultural and linguistic diversity in school and encouraged everyone to have an open-minded attitude. They believed that it was worthwhile for everyone in the community to understand the differences and embrace the diversity. According to Mowat (2023), schools are a microcosm of society and reflects the cultural value and social norms, thus schools have the mission to build an equitable and inclusive learning environment without discrimination and marginalisation. To build a culturally and linguistically responsive school landscape, family-school partnerships are critical to gather students' linguistic learning profiles and implement the translanguaging practices in schools (See Figure 4) (Beatty et al., 2021). As discussed above, it is imperative to understand students' diverse cultural and linguistic backgrounds and be responsive to their diverse needs (Crowe et al., 2022; Sinclair et al., 2018).

Figure 4

Culturally and Linguistically Responsive Family-School Partnerships

Figure removed due to copyright restriction.

Note. ELL=English language learner; ESL=English as a second language; EL=English learner. From *Young Exceptional Children, 24*(3): Translanguaging in inclusive classrooms: Learning with children and families by Beatty, L., Acar, S., & Cheatham, G. A., 2021, p. 156.

5.3 SUPPORTING TEACHERS TO BE EFFECTIVE COMMUNICATION PARTNERS

Students with complex communication needs face a multitude of barriers in learning and social participation, thus they require extensive curriculum and lesson adjustments in schools (Da Fonte & Boesch, 2018; Halder et al., 2023; Scheuermann et al., 2018). However, many teachers are not prepared to teach bilingual students with disabilities, nor trained to communicate with students by using AAC (Biggs et al., 2019; Halder et al., 2023; Jozwik et al., 2020). This challenge was evident in the current study. All participants expressed their struggles when supporting students with diverse needs. Both Amy and Bethany showed their uncertainty with whether their neurodiverse students have complex communication needs and stated that they had no experience to support students who use AAC; Carol also mentioned that she had not received any training about culturally and linguistically responsive practices.

This current study highlighted the need for support and cooperation between teachers and SLPs. It is obvious that teachers need more support from the professionals, such as SLPs, for screening, diagnosis, and identification (Beukelman & Light, 2020; Hall, 2018). The positive sign is that the participants in the current study stated that the awareness of supporting students with disabilities had increased and two participants, Amy and Carol, mentioned that the supporting professionals, such as SLPs, visited their schools regularly and they had the chance to read the diagnosis reports. The need for increased collaboration between SLPs and teachers has been reported by others (Archibald, 2017; Brady & Kim, 2023).

Besides the collaboration with SLPs, the logical next step is providing adequate teacher training. Two of the participants, Bethany and Carol, urged for the relevant teacher training to support CLD students with CCN. Another participant Amy also mentioned the importance of teachers' knowledge. The findings of this study are associated with multiple studies which investigated the significant roles of teachers as natural communication partners and proposed relevant training to teachers (Biggs et al., 2018; Crowe et al., 2022; Pit-ten Cate et al., 2018). More in-house training and job-embedded professional development can be provided to help teachers learn how to adjust the current instructions and practices based on the needs of students and how to create a culturally and linguistically responsive intensive education program (IEP) in a team (Tran et al., 2018).

42

5.4 CONVERSATIONS AND COLLABORATIONS

Our findings indicate that the participants support a holistic approach for school change. They suggested a whole-school policy from the top level--government or school leaders—to support marginalised students; on the other hand, change should also be initiated from the bottom by providing support and training to teachers and developing the inclusivity mindset. Indeed, both the top-to-down approach and the down-to-top approach can be used together as a sophisticated blend of strategy (Fullan, 1994). This two-pronged approach was suggested to start the change in an organisation from multi-perspectives (Heyden et al., 2017). Take the school reform as an example. Frontline teachers have created the inclusivity mindset and have a deeper understanding of students' needs; government and school leaders also understand the needs to support students in marginalised groups and have the power of resource allocation. Based on this two-pronged approach, if the educational reform was initiated by teachers and executed by the government and the school leaders, the reform would be more effectively implemented in schools. According to Heyden et al. (2017), the key to successful change is ensuring the space of dialogue which fosters the collaborations from bottom to top, and from top to bottom.

Aligned with the literature of Heyden (2017), the findings of the current study highlight the need for conversations on education change. All participants agreed that the change should start with open conversations with a wide range of stakeholders, including school leaders, teachers, SLPs, education support personnel, parents, and students. The participant, Amy, chose to initiate the conversation from cross-cultural awareness with her students. She authentically embedded other cultures in her lessons and invited students and parents from culturally diverse backgrounds to share their cultures. It is believed that the ground-level classroom conversation with cross-cultural awareness is the first step to the success of the education change (Tavares, 2017). It echoes with another study that conversations that make meaningful education change should be created based on respect, reciprocity, and shared values (Pleschová et al., 2021). However, Pleschová et al. (2021) further remarked that there would possibly be risks, uncertainty and vulnerability in the conversations. Simply to put, a flat, courageous conversation is the start of the education change which should be founded on a shared value or a meaningful purpose, requiring the tolerance of uncertainty.

Apart from shared mindset (inclusivity) and mutual conversations, the current study indicated that teamwork was a main concern of all participants. They believed that the team collaboration plays a vital role in effective support to CLD students with CCN. It associated with the literature by Fullan (2020) which emphasises the importance of purposeful collaboration. With the understanding of students' needs and the moral reasons for the change, teachers proactively increased the interactions with other stakeholders and collaborated for their shared goals (Thiers, 2017). To advocate a culture change in schools and ensure that the needs of CLD students with CCN are addressed, three elements are essential (See Figure): moral purpose, which is the inclusivity mindset in this study; relationships, which have a strong link with conversations and communication; and purposeful collaboration, which is teamwork mentioned by the participants (Fullan, 2020).

Figure 5

Three Essential Elements of a Culture Change

Figure removed due to copyright restriction.

Note. From Leading in a culture of change (2nd ed.) by Fullan, M. (2020).

5.5 LIMITATIONS AND FURTHER RESEARCH

The current study was exploratory and innovative in nature. Results provide qualitative insights into teachers' perspectives of supports for students with CCN and CLD backgrounds in school settings. These findings bear important implications for directing the attention of future research on the linguistically and culturally responsive practices that support students with CCN. Our study's results imply that teachers are the crucial communication partners and supporters of students with diverse needs; however, support to teachers vary among schools and some teachers still work in low-resource contexts. It is essential that future research investigates how teachers can be supported to address the needs of CLD students with CCN, and how the stakeholders can collaborate to create an inclusive learning environment.

Regarding the research limitations, all participants are in-service teachers serving in mainstream schools. As the study aims at representing the views of mainstream teachers, perspectives from teachers in other school settings who may have diverse views on supporting CLD students with CCN are not represented. Future research can further investigate the perspectives of teachers in other contexts, for example, special schools. In addition, there is little in the literature on listening to the voices of students with CCN and home language other than English or supporting their diverse needs in school settings. It will be valuable that the future research can explore the perceptions of bilingual students with CCN and their families to improve our understanding of their experience.

CHAPTER 6: CONCLUSION

This exploratory study was the first to investigate the perspectives of in-service teachers that support students with complex communication needs and culturally and linguistically diverse backgrounds in school settings. Students with CCN and CLD backgrounds have double disadvantages (Hall et al., 2021): they have limited natural speech to communicate and require educational adjustments provided by schools (Beukelman & Light, 2020); concurrently, the current AAC systems provide limited support to AAC users who speak languages other than English (Langarika-Rocafort et al., 2021) and many schools are not prepared to provide linguistically and culturally responsive educational practices (Halder & Squires, 2023).

As teachers are important communication partners and supporters to CLD students with CCN in schools (Pit-ten Cate et al., 2018), a qualitative descriptive research study was conducted to interview three in-service teachers who support bilingual students with CCN. The participants in the study reported the challenges faced by teachers; and how the monolingual mindset created communication barriers and contributed to the double disadvantages of CLD students with CCN. The findings of this study suggested creating inclusivity mindset and supporting teachers to be effective communication partners of students with diverse needs. Students need an inclusive learning environment; and the success of the culture change depended on the conversations, collaboration, and shared mindset of different stakeholders. Further research studies are needed to explore culturally and linguistically responsive teaching, and also to study the perspectives of other key stakeholders such as students and their families, and school leaders in future research.

REFERENCES

- Andzik, N. R., Chung, Y.-C., Doneski-Nicol, J., & Dollarhide, C. T. (2019). AAC services in schools: a special educator's perspective. *International Journal of Developmental Disabilities*, 65(2), 89-97. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/20473869.2017.1368909</u>
- Archibald, L. M. (2017). SLP-educator classroom collaboration: A review to inform reasonbased practice. *Autism & Developmental Language Impairments*, *2*, 239694151668036. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/2396941516680369</u>

Atkins, L., & Wallace, S. (2016). *Qualitative research in education*. SAGE.

- Attride-Stirling, J. (2001). Thematic networks: an analytic tool for qualitative research. *Qualitative research*, 1(3), 385-405. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/146879410100100307</u>
- Australian Bureau of Statistics. (2022). 2021 Census highlights increasing cultural diversity. Retrieved from <u>https://www.abs.gov.au/media-centre/media-releases/2021-census-highlights-increasing-cultural-diversity</u>.
- Beatty, L., Acar, S., & Cheatham, G. A. (2021). Translanguaging in inclusive classrooms: Learning with children and families. *Young Exceptional Children*, 24(3), 154-169. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/10962506211002536</u>
- Beukelman, D. R., & Light, J. C. (2020). Augmentative & Alternative Communication: Supporting Children and Adults with Complex Communication Needs (5 ed.). Brookes Publishing.
- Biggs, E. E., Carter, E. W., & Gilson, C. B. (2018). Systematic review of interventions involving aided AAC modeling for children with complex communication needs. *American Journal on Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities*, 123(5), 443-473. <u>https://doi.org/10.1352/1944-7558-123.5.443</u>
- Biggs, E. E., Carter, E. W., & Gilson, C. B. (2019). A Scoping Review of the Involvement of Children's Communication Partners in Aided Augmentative and Alternative Communication Modeling Interventions. *American Journal of Speech - Language Pathology (Online), 28*(2), 743-758. <u>https://doi.org/10.1044/2018_AJSLP-18-0024</u>
- Biggs, E. E., Rossi, E. B., Douglas, S. N., Therrien, M. C. S., & Snodgrass, M. R. (2022).
 Preparedness, Training, and Support for Augmentative and Alternative
 Communication Telepractice During the COVID-19 Pandemic. *Language, Speech &*

Hearing Services in Schools (Online), 53(2), 335-359.

https://doi.org/10.1044/2021 LSHSS-21-00159

- Bradshaw, C., Atkinson, S., & Doody, O. (2017). Employing a qualitative description approach in health care research. *Global qualitative nursing research*, *4*, 2333393617742282. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5703087/pdf/10.1177_2333393617</u> <u>742282.pdf</u>
- Brady, K., & Kim, J.-H. (2023). Collaborative Practices Between Speech-Language
 Pathologists and Teachers: A Survey of Teachers in Two Australian States.
 International Journal of Disability, Development and Education, 1-19.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/1034912X.2023.2166674
- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2006). Using thematic analysis in psychology. *Qualitative research in psychology*, *3*(2), 77-101. <u>https://doi.org/10.1191/1478088706qp063oa</u>
- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2019). Reflecting on reflexive thematic analysis. *Qualitative research in sport, exercise and health*, 11(4), 589-597. https://doi.org/10.1080/2159676X.2019.1628806
- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2021). Can I use TA? Should I use TA? Should I not use TA?
 Comparing reflexive thematic analysis and other pattern based qualitative analytic approaches. *Counselling and psychotherapy research*, 21(1), 37-47.
 https://doi.org/10.1002/capr.12360
- Brown, M. N., Mitchell, J., & Schnapp, M. (2022). Helping Teachers to Help Students Learn Effectively Via AAC; In Chicago Public Schools, SLPs staff a new coaching program for teachers to support students' use of AAC for language learning. ASHA leader. <u>https://doi.org/10.1044/leader.SCM.27032022.28</u>
- Cho, J. (2023). Bilingual workers in a monolingual state: bilingualism as a non-skill. *International Journal of Bilingual Education and Bilingualism*, 1-12. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13670050.2023.2213374</u>
- Cioè Peña, M. (2022). TrUDL, a path to full inclusion: The intersectional possibilities of translanguaging and universal design for learning. *TESOL Quarterly*, 56(2), 799-812. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/tesq.3074</u>
- Cohen, L., Manion, L., & Morrison, K. (2018). *Research methods in education* (8th ed.). Routledge.

- Cooc, N. (2019). Teaching students with special needs: International trends in school capacity and the need for teacher professional development. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, *83*, 27-41. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2019.03.021
- Creswell, J. (2014). *Educational research: Planning, conducting, and evaluating quantitative and qualitative research* (4th; Pearson New International ed., Vol. 4).
- Creswell, J. W., & Poth, C. N. (2018). *Qualitative inquiry & research design : choosing among five approaches* (4th ed.). SAGE.
- Crotty, M. J. (1998). The foundations of social research: Meaning and perspective in the research process. *The foundations of social research*, 1-256.
- Crowe, B., Machalicek, W., Qi, W., Drew, C., & Ganz, J. (2022). Augmentative and Alternative Communication for Children with Intellectual and Developmental Disability: A Mega-Review of the Literature. *Journal of Developmental and Physical Disabilities*, 34(1), 1-42. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10882-021-09790-0</u>
- Da Fonte, M. A., & Boesch, M. C. (2018). Effective augmentative and alternative communication practices : a handbook for school-based practitioners (1st ed.).
 Routledge, an imprint of Taylor and Francis.
- De Houwer, A. (2020). Harmonious bilingualism: Well-being for families in bilingual settings. Handbook of home language maintenance and development: Social and affective factors, 63-83. https://doi.org/10.1515/9781501510175-004
- Department of Education Australia. (2020). *Final report of the 2020 Review of the Disability Standards for Education 2005*. (1761140442). Retrieved from <u>https://www.education.gov.au/disability-standards-education-2005/2020-review-</u> <u>disability-standards-education-2005/final-report</u>
- Digard, B. G., Sorace, A., Stanfield, A., & Fletcher-Watson, S. (2020). Bilingualism in autism: Language learning profiles and social experiences. *Autism : the international journal* of research and practice, 24(8), 2166-2177.

https://doi.org/10.1177/1362361320937845

- Downing, J. E., Hanreddy, A., Peckham-Hardin, K. D., & Soto, G. (2015). *Teaching Communication Skills to Students with Severe Disabilities* (3 ed.). Brookes Publishing.
- Erdem, R. (2017). Students with special educational needs and assistive technologies: A literature review. *Turkish Online Journal of Educational Technology-TOJET*, 16(1), 128-146.

Fullan, M. (1994). Coordinating top-down and bottom-up strategies for educational reform. *Systemic reform: Perspectives on personalizing education*, 7-24.

Fullan, M. (2020). *Leading in a culture of change* (2nd ed.). Jossey-Bass.

- Goldman, A., Jackson, D., Kannan, K., Kanter, C., Klein, C., Marshall, S., McNaughton, D.,
 Paul, D., Rackensperger, T., Soto, G., & Zangari, C. (2021). Training needs in
 augmentative and alternative communication: A virtual roundtable discussion.
 Assistive technology outcomes and benefits, 15(1), 1-28.
- Gramling, D. (2016). *The invention of monolingualism*. Bloomsbury Academic. https://doi.org/10.5040/9781501318078
- Hajek, J., & Slaughter, Y. (2014). *Challenging the Monolingual Mindset*. Multilingual Matters. https://doi.org/10.21832/9781783092529
- Halder, S., Dada, S., & Banerjee, R. (2023). The Routledge Handbook of Inclusive Education for Teacher Educators : Issues, Considerations, and Strategies. Taylor & Francis Group. <u>https://doi.org/10.4324/9781003266068</u>
- Halder, S., & Squires, G. (2023). *Inclusion and diversity : communities and practices across the world*. Routledge.
- Hall, L. J. (2018). Autism spectrum disorders : from theory to practice (3rd ed.). Pearson.
- Hall, N., Juengling-Sudkamp, J., & Gutmann, M. L. (2021). *Fundamentals of AAC : A Case-Based Approach to Enhancing Communication*. Plural Publishing, Incorporated.

 Hampton, S., Rabagliati, H., Sorace, A., & Fletcher-Watson, S. (2017). Autism and bilingualism: A qualitative interview study of parents' perspectives and experiences. *Journal of Speech, Language, and Hearing Research*, 60(2), 435-446.
 https://doi.org/10.1044/2016_JSLHR-L-15-0348

Harper-Hill, K., Trembath, D., Clark, M., Bruck, S., & Saggers, B. (2021). Meeting the communication needs of students on the autism spectrum in Australian classrooms:
Adjustments reported by educators and specialists. *International Journal of Speech-Language Pathology*, 23(2), 191-200.

https://doi.org/10.1080/17549507.2020.1758786

Heyden, M. L. M., Fourné, S. P. L., Koene, B. A. S., Werkman, R., & Ansari, S. (2017).
Rethinking 'Top - Down' and 'Bottom - Up' Roles of Top and Middle
Managers in Organizational Change: Implications for Employee Support. *Journal of management studies*, 54(7), 961-985. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/joms.12258</u>

- Hollie, S., & Allen, B. (2018). *Culturally and linguistically responsive teaching and learning : classroom practices for student success* (2nd ed.). Shell Education.
- Iacono, T., Goldbart, J., Douglas, S. N., & Garcia-Melgar, A. (2022). A Scoping Review and Appraisal of AAC Research in Inclusive School Settings. *Journal of Developmental and Physical Disabilities*, 34(6), 963-985. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10882-022-09835-y</u>
- Ivaz, L., Costa, A., & Duñabeitia, J. A. (2016). The emotional impact of being myself:
 Emotions and foreign-language processing. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Learning, Memory, and Cognition*, 42(3), 489. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/xlm0000179</u>
- Ivy, S. E., Therrien, M. C. S., Whalon, K., Bilgin, M., Cox, S., & Hammons, N. (2021).
 RouTEAM: Home and School Partnerships to Support Communication for Children with Complex Communication Needs. *Journal of Developmental and Physical Disabilities*, 33(3), 351-372. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10882-020-09752-y</u>
- Jozwik, S., Cuenca-Carlino, Y., & Gardiner-Walsh, S. (2020). Special education teachers' preparedness for teaching emergent bilingual students with disabilities. *Multiple Voices: Disability, Race and Language Intersections in Special Education, 20*(2), 38-53.
- Kangas, S. E. (2021). "Is it Language or Disability?": An Ableist and Monolingual Filter for English Learners with Disabilities. *TESOL Quarterly*, 55(3), 673-683. https://doi.org/10.1002/tesq.3029
- Kent-Walsh, J., Murza, K. A., Malani, M. D., & Binger, C. (2015). Effects of Communication Partner Instruction on the Communication of Individuals using AAC: A Meta-Analysis. *Augmentative and Alternative Communication*, *31*(4), 271-284. <u>https://doi.org/10.3109/07434618.2015.1052153</u>
- Kervin, L., Vialle, W., Howard, S., Herrington, J., & Okely, T. (2016). *Research for educators* (2nd ed.). Cengage Learning Australia.
- Kim, H., Sefcik, J. S., & Bradway, C. (2017). Characteristics of Qualitative Descriptive Studies: A Systematic Review. *Research in nursing & health*, 40(1), 23-42. https://doi.org/10.1002/nur.21768
- Kulkarni, S. S., & Parmar, J. (2017). Culturally and linguistically diverse student and family perspectives of AAC. Augmentative and Alternative Communication, 33(3), 170-180. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/07434618.2017.1346706</u>
- Langarika-Rocafort, A., Mondragon, N. I., & Etxebarrieta, G. R. (2021). A Systematic Review of Research on Augmentative and Alternative Communication Interventions for

Children Aged 6-10 in the Last Decade. *Language, Speech & Hearing Services in Schools (Online)*, 52(3), 899-916. <u>https://doi.org/10.1044/2021_LSHSS-20-00005</u>

- Larah van der, M., Didden, R., Sutherland, D., Mark, F. O. R., Lancioni, G. E., & Sigafoos, J.
 (2012). Comparing Three Augmentative and Alternative Communication Modes for Children with Developmental Disabilities. *Journal of Developmental and Physical Disabilities*, 24(5), 451-468. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10882-012-9283-3</u>
- Leatherman, E. M., & Wegner, J. R. (2022). Augmentative and Alternative Communication in the Classroom: Teacher Practices and Experiences. *Language, Speech & Hearing Services in Schools (Online)*, 53(3), 874-893. <u>https://doi.org/10.1044/2022_LSHSS-21-</u> 00125
- Lewis, G., Jones, B., & Baker, C. (2012). Translanguaging: Origins and development from school to street and beyond. *Educational research and evaluation*, *18*(7), 641-654.
- Light, J., & McNaughton, D. (2014). Communicative Competence for Individuals who require Augmentative and Alternative Communication: A New Definition for a New Era of Communication? Augmentative and Alternative Communication, 30(1), 1-18. <u>https://doi.org/10.3109/07434618.2014.885080</u>
- Lincoln, Y. S., & Guba, E. G. (1985). Naturalistic inquiry. Newberry Park.
- Mirenda, P. (2001). Autism, Augmentative Communication, and Assistive Technology. Focus on Autism and Other Developmental Disabilities, 16(3), 141-151. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/108835760101600302</u>
- Morgan, P. L., Farkas, G., Cook, M., Strassfeld, N. M., Hillemeier, M. M., Pun, W. H., Wang,
 Y., & Schussler, D. L. (2018). Are Hispanic, Asian, Native American, or LanguageMinority Children Overrepresented in Special Education? *Exceptional Children*, 84(3),
 261-279. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0014402917748303</u>
- Mowat, J. G. (2023). Building community to create equitable, inclusive and compassionate schools through relational approaches. Routledge.
- Niesche, R., & Gowlett, C. (2019). Social, critical and political theories for educational leadership. Springer.
- Nowell, L. S., Norris, J. M., White, D. E., & Moules, N. J. (2017). Thematic Analysis: Striving to Meet the Trustworthiness Criteria. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 16(1), 1-13. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1609406917733847</u>

- Oliver, R., & Exell, M. (2020). Identity, translanguaging, linguicism and racism: The experience of Australian Aboriginal people living in a remote community. *International Journal of Bilingual Education and Bilingualism*, *23*(7), 819-832.
- Pit-ten Cate, I. M., Markova, M., Krischler, M., & Krolak-Schwerdt, S. (2018). Promoting Inclusive Education: The Role of Teachers' Competence and Attitudes. *Insights into Learning Disabilities*, 15(1), 49-63.
- Pleschová, G., Roxå, T., Thomson, K. E., & Felten, P. (2021). Conversations that make meaningful change in teaching, teachers, and academic development. *International Journal for Academic Development*, *26*(3), 201-209.

https://doi.org/10.1080/1360144X.2021.1958446

- Punch, K. F. (2013). Introduction to social research: Quantitative and qualitative approaches. Sage.
- RERC. (2019). The urgent need for augmentative and alternative communication research, technology development, training, and services to support individuals with complex communication needs: RERC on AAC white paper. *The Rehabilitation Engineering Research Center on Augmentative and Alternative Communication*. <u>https://rercaac.psu.edu/2015/08/16/free-eprints-available/</u>
- Restrepo, M. A., Morgan, G. P., & Thompson, M. S. (2013). The efficacy of a vocabulary intervention for dual-language learners with language impairment. <u>https://doi.org/10.1044/1092-4388(2012/11-0173)x</u>
- Ripat, J., Verdonck, M., Gacek, C., & McNicol, S. (2019). A qualitative metasynthesis of the meaning of speech-generating devices for people with complex communication needs. *Augmentative and Alternative Communication*, 35(2), 69-79. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/07434618.2018.1513071</u>
- Ryan, F., Coughlan, M., & Cronin, P. (2007). Step-by-step guide to critiquing research. Part 2: qualitative research. *British journal of nursing (Mark Allen Publishing)*, 16(12), 738-744. https://doi.org/10.12968/bjon.2007.16.12.23726
- Sandelowski, M. (1995). Qualitative analysis: What it is and how to begin. *Research in nursing & health*, *18*(4), 371-375.
- Sandelowski, M. (2010). What's in a name? Qualitative description revisited. *Research in nursing & health*, *33*(1), 77-84. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/nur.20362</u>

- Savage, J. (2000). One voice, different tunes: issues raised by dual analysis of a segment of qualitative data. *Journal of advanced nursing*, *31*(6), 1493-1500. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2648.2000.01432.x
- Scheuermann, B., Webber, J., & Lang, R. (2018). *Autism : Teaching Makes a Difference*. Cengage.

http://ebookcentral.proquest.com/lib/flinders/detail.action?docID=6189032

- Sinclair, J., Hansen, S. G., Machalicek, W., Knowles, C., Hirano, K. A., Dolata, J. K., Blakely, A.
 W., Seeley, J., & Murray, C. (2018). A 16-Year Review of Participant Diversity in Intervention Research Across a Selection of 12 Special Education Journals. *Exceptional Children*, 84(3), 312-329. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0014402918756989</u>
- Soto, G., & Yu, B. (2014). Considerations for the Provision of Services to Bilingual Children Who Use Augmentative and Alternative Communication. *Augmentative and Alternative Communication*, *30*(1), 83-92.

https://doi.org/10.3109/07434618.2013.878751

- Speech Pathology Australia. (2020). Augmentative and Alternative Communication Clinical Guideline.
- Stewart, C. A. (2017). *Bilingual AAC intervention: A case study* University of Colorado at Boulder].
- Sun, H. (2019). Home environment, bilingual preschooler's receptive mother tongue language outcomes, and social-emotional and behavioral skills: One stone for two birds? *Frontiers in psychology*, 10, 1640. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2019.01640
- Sun, T., Bowles, R. P., & Douglas, S. N. (2023). Chinese-English speaking family perspectives of augmentative and alternative communication use with their children. *Journal of communication disorders*, *102*, 106315-106315. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcomdis.2023.106315
- Tanguay, C. L., Bhatnagar, R., Barker, K. S., & Many, J. E. (2018). AAA+ professional development for teacher educators who prepare culturally and linguistically responsive teachers. *Curriculum and teaching dialogue*, *20*(1/2), 87-181.
- Tavares, B. L. (2017). Changing the Construct: Promoting Cross-Cultural Conversations in the Law School Classroom. *Journal of legal education*, *67*(1), 211-241.
- Thiers, N. (2017). Making progress possible: A conversation with Michael Fullan. *Educational leadership*, 74(9), 8-14.

Thomas, G. (2017). How to do your research project: A guide for students. Sage.

- Tönsing, K. M., & Dada, S. (2016). Teachers' perceptions of implementation of aided AAC to support expressive communication in South African special schools: A pilot investigation. Augmentative and Alternative Communication, 32(4), 282-304.
- Tönsing, K. M., & Soto, G. (2020). Multilingualism and augmentative and alternative communication: Examining language ideology and resulting practices. *Augmentative and Alternative Communication*, *36*(3), 190-201. https://doi.org/10.1080/07434618.2020.1811761
- Tönsing, K. M., Wilken, I., Van Niekerk, K., & Schlünz, G. (2019). Multilingualism and augmentative and alternative communication in South Africa – exploring the views of persons with complex communication needs. *African Journal of Disability*, 8(1), 1-13. https://doi.org/10.4102/ajod.v8i0.507
- Tran, L. M., Patton, J. R., & Brohammer, M. (2018). Preparing educators for developing culturally and linguistically responsive IEPs. *Teacher Education and Special Education*, 41(3), 229-242. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0888406418772079</u>
- Tucker, M. B. (2021). *Diversity, Inclusion and Engagement* (S. D. Mervyn Hyde, Kathleen Tait, Ed. 4th ed.). Oxford University Press.
- Tuckett, A. G. (2005). Applying thematic analysis theory to practice: A researcher's experience. *Contemporary nurse*, 19(1-2), 75-87. <u>https://doi.org/10.5172/conu.19.1-</u> 2.75
- Vass, G. (2014). The racialised educational landscape in Australia: Listening to the whispering elephant. *Race Ethnicity and Education*, *17*(2), 176-201. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13613324.2012.674505</u>
- Wilkinson, K. M., & Finestack, L. H. (2020). Multimodal AAC for Individuals with Down Syndrome.
- Woodfield, C., & Ashby, C. (2016). 'The right path of equality': supporting high school students with autism who type to communicate. *International Journal of Inclusive Education*, *20*(4), 435-454. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13603116.2015.1088581</u>
- Yu, B. (2018). Bilingualism and autism: A summary of current research and implications for augmentative and alternative communication practitioners. *Perspectives of the ASHA Special Interest Groups*, 3(12), 146-153. <u>https://doi.org/10.1044/persp3.SIG12.146</u>

 Zagona, A. L., Kurth, J. A., & Macfarland, S. Z. C. (2017). Teachers' Views of Their Preparation for Inclusive Education and Collaboration. *Teacher Education and Special Education: The Journal of the Teacher Education Division of the Council for Exceptional Children,* 40(3), 163-178. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0888406417692969</u>

APPENDICES

APPENDIX A: LETTER OF ETHICAL APPROVAL



HUMAN ETHICS LOW RISK PANEL

APPROVAL NOTICE

Dear Dr Emma Grace,

The below proposed project has been approved on the basis of the information contained in the application and its attachments.

Project No: 6429

Project Title:	Exploring supports for students with complex communication needs and culturally and linguistically diverse
backgrounds in school setting	15

 Chief Investigator:
 Dr Emma Grace

 Approval Date:
 28/08/2023

 Expiry Date:
 29/12/2023

Approved Co-Investigator/s: Ms Ting Lam

Please note: For all research projects wishing to recruit Flinders University students as participants, approval needs to be sought from the Pro Vice-Chancelior (Learning and Teaching Innovation), Professor Michelle Picard. To seek approval, please provide a copy of the Ethics approval for the project and a copy of the project application (including Participant Information and Consent Forms, advertising materials and questionnaires etc.) to the Pro Vice-Chancelior (Learning and Teaching Innovation) via michelle picard@flinders.edu.au.

RESPONSIBILITIES OF RESEARCHERS AND SUPERVISORS

1. Participant Documentation

- Please note that it is the responsibility of researchers and supervisors, in the case of student projects, to ensure that:
 - all participant documents are checked for spelling, grammatical, numbering and formatting errors. The Committee does not accept any responsibility for the above mentioned errors.
 - the Flinders University logo is included on all participant documentation (e.g., letters of Introduction, information Sheets, consent forms, debriefing information and questionnaires – with the exception of purchased research tools) and the current Flinders University letterhead is included in the header of all letters of introduction. The Flinders University international logo/letterhead should be used and documentation should contain international dialing codes for all telephone and fax numbers listed for all research to be conducted overseas.

2. Annual Progress / Final Reports

In order to comply with the monitoring requirements of the National Statement on Ethical Conduct in Human Research 2007 (updated 2018) an annual progress report must be submitted each year on the approval anniversary date for the duration of the ethics approval using the HREC Annual/Final Report Form available online via the ResearchNow Ethics & Biosafety system.

Please note that no data collection can be undertaken after the ethics approval expiry date listed at the top of this notice. If data is collected after expiry, it will not be covered in terms of ethics. It is the responsibility of the researcher to ensure that annual progress reports are submitted on time; and that no data is collected after ethics has expired.

Page 1 of 2

If the project is completed before ethics approval has expired please ensure a final report is submitted immediately. If ethics approval for your project expires please <u>either</u> submit (1) a final report; or (2) an extension of time request (using the HREC Modification Form).

For student projects, the Low Risk Panel recommends that current ethics approval is maintained until a student's thesis has been submitted, assessed and finalised. This is to protect the student in the event that reviewers recommend that additional data be collected from participants.

3. Modifications to Project

Modifications to the project must not proceed until approval has been obtained from the Ethics Committee. Such proposed changes / modifications include:

- · change of project title;
- · change to research team (e.g., additions, removals, researchers and supervisors)
- · changes to research objectives;
- changes to research protocol;
- changes to participant recruitment methods;
 changes / additions to source(s) of participants;
- changes of procedures used to seek informed consent;
- · changes to reimbursements provided to participants;
- changes to information / documents to be given to potential participants;
- · changes to research tools (e.g., survey, interview questions, focus group questions etc);
- · extensions of time (i.e. to extend the period of ethics approval past current expiry date).

To notify the Committee of any proposed modifications to the project please submit a Modification Request Form available online via the ResearchNow Ethics & Biosafety system. Please note that extension of time requests should be submitted <u>prior</u> to the Ethics Approval Expiry Date listed on this notice.

4. Adverse Events and/or Complaints

Researchers should advise the Executive Officer of the Human Research Ethics Committee on at human researchethics@finders.edu.au immediately if:

- · any complaints regarding the research are received;
- a serious or unexpected adverse event occurs that effects participants;
- · an unforeseen event occurs that may affect the ethical acceptability of the project.

Yours sincerely,

Hendryk Flaegel

on behalf of

Human Ethics Low Risk Panel Research Development and Support human researchethics/Effinders.edu.au

Flinders University Sturt Road, Bedford Park, South Australia, 5042 GPO Box 2100, Adelaide, South Australia, 5001



RESEARCH PARTICIPATION

Are you a teacher with students who have complex communication needs (CCN) and more than one language at home?

n this master's research project, I am conducting online interviews to hear about your experiences supporting bilingual students with CCN.

> Please <u>click</u> here or scan for more information/expressing your interest in participation.



SCAN ME

THIS RESEARCH PROJECT HAS BEEN APPROVED BY FLINDERS UNIVERSITY HUMAN RESEARCH ETHICS COMMITTEE (PROJECT NUMBER: 6429)

APPENDIX C: QUALTRICS LINK TO COLLECT PARTICIPANTS' CONTACT METHODS

Flinders University		
	Please click $\underline{\mathtt{here}}$ for more information of the project.	
	Are you willing to participate in the online interview?	
	O Yes O No	
	What is your name?	
	Please write down your preferred contact method (phone number or email address).	
	_	
	-	

APPENDIX D: PARTICIPANT INFORMATION SHEET

PARTICIPANT INFORMATION SHEET

Title: Exploring supports for students with complex communication needs and culturally and linguistically diverse backgrounds in school settings

Chief Investigator / Supervisor

Dr. Emma Grace

College of Education, Psychology and Specialised Education

Flinders University

Tel:

Co-investigator

Ms. Ting Lam, Trini

College of Education

Flinders University

Tel:

My name is Trini and I am a Flinders University Masters student. I am undertaking this research with my supervisor, Dr. Emma Grace, as part of my degree. For further information, you are more than welcome to contact my supervisor. Her details are listed above.

Description of the study

This project will investigate in-service teachers' perceptions of how to support students with complex communication needs (CCN) and culturally and linguistically diverse (CLD) backgrounds in school settings. This project is supported by Flinders University, College of Education.

Purpose of the study

This project aims to find out the perspectives of teachers on how to implement culturally and linguistically diverse practices and advocate to support students with CCN from CLD backgrounds.

Benefits of the study

The sharing of your experiences will help the public listen to the insiders' voice, expand their knowledge to support students with disabilities in school settings, and contribute to create an inclusive learning environment.

Participant involvement and potential risks

If you agree to participate in the research study, you will be asked to:

- attend a one-on-one interview with a researcher that will be video recorded. You can choose to turn off the video camera, with only the voice being audio-recorded.
- discuss how teachers currently support students with CCN and CLD backgrounds, share your stories supporting the bilingual students with CCN, and your insights to schools' future development.

The interview will take about 30 minutes and participation is entirely voluntary. The researchers do not expect the questions to cause any harm or discomfort to you. However, if you experience feelings of distress as a result of participation in this study, please let the research team know immediately. You can also contact the following services for support:

- Lifeline 13 11 14, <u>http://www.lifeline.org.au</u>
- Beyond Blue 1300 22 4636, http://www.beyondblue.org.au

Withdrawal Rights

You may decline to take part in this research study. If you decide to take part and later change your mind, you may, withdraw at any time without providing an explanation. To withdraw, you may just refuse to answer any questions, close the internet browser and leave the online interview. Any data collected up to the point of your withdrawal will be securely destroyed.

Confidentiality and Privacy

Only researchers listed on this form have access to the individual information provided by you. Privacy and confidentiality will be assured at all times. The research outcomes may be presented at conferences, written up for publication or used for other research purposes as described in this information form. The privacy and confidentiality of individuals will be protected at all times. However, participants may be identifiable due to the small sample size. Anonymity cannot be guaranteed. No data, including identifiable, non-identifiable and de-identified datasets, will be shared or used in future research projects without your explicit consent. Please provide your consent to this by ticking the appropriate box on the Consent Form at the end of this form.

Data Storage

The information collected will be stored securely on a password protected computer and/or Flinders University server throughout the study. Any identifiable data will be de-identified for data storage purposes unless indicated otherwise. All data will be securely transferred to and stored at Flinders University for no more than 5 years after publication of the results. Following the required data storage period, all data will be securely destroyed according to university protocols.

Recognition of Contribution / Time / Travel costs

If you would like to participate, in recognition of your contribution and participation time, you will be provided with a \$20 Apple Gift Card. This voucher will be provided via emails, on completion of the interview.

How will I receive feedback?

On project completion, a short summary of the outcomes will be provided to all participants via email.

Ethics Committee Approval

The project has been approved by Flinders University's Human Research Ethics Committee (HREC project number: 6429).

Queries and Concerns

Queries or concerns regarding the research can be directed to the research team. If you have any complaints or reservations about the ethical conduct of this study, you may contact the Flinders University's Research Ethics and Compliance Office team either via telephone (08) 8201 2543 or by emailing the Office via <u>human.researchethics@flinders.edu.au</u>.

Thank you for taking the time to read this information sheet which is yours to keep.

If you accept our invitation to be involved, please sign the enclosed Consent Form.

APPENDIX E: CONSENT FORM

CONSENT FORM

Title: Exploring supports for students with complex communication needs and culturally and linguistically diverse backgrounds in school settings (HREC Project number: 6429).

Consent Statement

	I have read and understood the information about the research, and I understand I am being
	asked to provide informed consent to participate in this research study. I understand that I
	can contact the research team if I have further questions about this research study.
	I am not aware of any condition that would prevent my participation, and I agree to
	participate in this project.
	I understand that I am free to withdraw at any time during the study.
	I understand that I can contact Flinders University's Research Ethics and Compliance Office if
	I have any complaints or reservations about the ethical conduct of this study.
	I understand that my involvement is confidential, and that the information collected may be
	published. I understand that I may be identifiable due to the small sample size. Anonymity
	cannot be guaranteed.
I furthe	er consent to:
	participating in an interview
	having my information video recorded (with my video camera turning off upon my choice)
	my data and information being used in this project and other related projects for an

extended period of time (no more than 5 years after publication of the data)

Signed:

Name:

Date:

APPENDIX F: INTERVIEW PROTOCOL

Exploring supports for students with complex communication needs (CCN) and culturally and linguistically diverse background (CLD) in school settings.

Researcher: Ms. Trini Lam

1. Opening

Hello! My name is Trini Lam. I am a master's degree student of Inclusive and Specialised Education undertaking a research project "Exploring supports for students with complex communication needs (CCN) and culturally and linguistically diverse (CLD) backgrounds in school settings". Thank you for participating in this research project.

In the interview process, we may use some key terms to describe the special situations of the students. We use the term 'CCN' to represent 'complex communication needs', which means the limited speech of people to meet daily functional communication needs. We also use the term 'AAC' which means Augmentative and Alternative Communication systems. They are evidence-based communication tools to support people with CCN to communicate. The last term is 'CLD'— culturally and linguistically diverse backgrounds. People with CLD backgrounds have more than one language and culture at home.

The aim of this study is to explore the perceptions of in-service teachers on how to be culturally and linguistically responsive to the backgrounds of students with CCN in school settings. There is a need to listen to teachers' perceptions of providing communication support and responding to CCN students' diverse backgrounds in school settings. It is hoped that this study can advocate to support bilingual students with complex communication needs.

In the interview, we will discuss how teachers currently support students with CCN and CLD backgrounds, invite you to share your stories with the bilingual students with CCN, and listen to your voices and insights to schools' future development. The interview will last for around 30 minutes and your participation is entirely voluntary. A \$20 Apple Gift Card will be rewarded to you, as a small gesture to acknowledge your valuable time spent.

Now I would like to confirm your written and verbal consent of participation that:

- you have read and understood the information about the research, and you understand you are being asked to provide informed consent to participate in this research study. You understand that you can contact the research team if you have further questions about this research study.
- you are not aware of any condition that would prevent your participation, and you agree to participate in this project.
- you understand that I am free to withdraw at any time during the study.

- you understand that you can contact Flinders University's Research Ethics and Compliance Office if you have any complaints or reservations about the ethical conduct of this study.
- you understand that your involvement is confidential, and that the information collected may be published.
- you understand that you will not be identified in any research products.

You further consent to participating in an interview, having your information video recorded with the video camera turning off upon your choice, and your data and information being used in this project and other related projects for an extended period of time (no more than 5 years after publication of the data).

I do not expect the questions to cause any harm or discomfort to you. However, if you experience feelings of distress as a result of participation in this study, please let the research team know immediately. You can also contact the following services for support:

- Lifeline 13 11 14, www.lifeline.org.au
- Beyond Blue 1300 22 4636, <u>www.beyondblue.org.au</u>

Do you have any question about the interview?

2. Questions and Discussion

We will now begin the interview. When sharing any story, please use pseudonym. You do not need to provide any real name.

- 1. How long have you been working in school?
- 2. What kind of school do you work in?
- 3. Which year(s) of students do you usually support?
- 4. Do you mind sharing your main job duties in school?
- 5. Do you support any students who have complex communication needs and use more than one language at home? Do you mind sharing some details?
 - 5.1 Prompts: How many are they? How do you communicate with them? Do they use AAC to support their communication? Do they prefer using English or their home language?

- 6. How are you (and your team) currently responsive to students with complex communication needs and culturally and linguistically diverse backgrounds?
 - 6.1 Prompts: What do you do to assist your communication with them? What do you know about their home culture and language? How do you and your team respond and show your respect to their diverse backgrounds?
- 7. What are the barriers and facilitators(support) you are experiencing when supporting culturally and linguistically responsive teaching?
 - 7.1 Prompts: Have you ever faced any difficulties when supporting CLD students with CCN? Have you received any support when teaching them? Can you share some stories when practising culturally and linguistically responsive teaching?
- 8. What can be done to support teachers with culturally and linguistically diverse practices for students with CCN?
 - 8.1 Prompts: What kinds of support do teachers need? What do you think the school, or

the government, can do to support teachers? Who do you want to work with the most when teaching this group of students: co-workers, speech and language pathologists, inclusion team leaders, SSO, or parents? Why?

*Inquirer to ensure participant is comfortable throughout question time, and if necessary, offer a short break

3. Closure

That's the end of the interview. Thank you for your cooperation and participation in this research project. How do you feel right now? (*Pause for participant's response.*)

If you experience any feeling of distress as a result of the participation in this study, please let me know. You may like to talk to someone in your support network or reach out to counselling services for support.

All the data collected in the audio recording will be used for this research only and your personal information will be kept with confidentiality. You are very welcome to contact me if you want to share anything more. Do you have any more questions about this research project? (*Pause for participant's response.*)

Thank you again for your participation. A \$20 Apple Gift Card will be rewarded to you, as a small gesture to acknowledge your valuable time spent. It will be provided to you via emails, on completion of the interview.

That's the end of the video-recording of the interview. Thank you.

APPENDIX G: AUDIT TRAIL

01_Research Approval Application	26/10/2023 7:48 PM	File folder
02_Recruitment Resources	26/10/2023 7:46 PM	File folder
03_Interviews	8/09/2023 6:30 PM	File folder
204_Themes	16/10/2023 5:03 PM	File folder
05_Analysis	15/10/2023 5:01 PM	File folder
06_Meeting with Supervisor	26/10/2023 7:45 PM	File folder

APPENDIX H: HIERARCHICAL CODING FROM NVIVO

NVIVO ** Support stud CCN.nvp	(⁶)-	D-	<u>-</u>	Q III-	0-	Ξō	=0	= <u>o</u> -	ů.		۰.			
Support stuu CCN.nvp	Clipboard	I Item O	Drganize	Query Visualize	Code /	Autocode	Range Code	Uncode	Case	File	Workspace			
🖈 Quick Access	Codes						Courc		Q Search					~
IMPORT		lame							References	Created on	Created by		Modified by	
	⊡ 0 c	culturally re	esponsive	practices (Codes)				3	12	22/09/2023	LT	3/10/2023 7:	LT	
🗄 Data 💦 👌	-0) authent	tic contex	ts				1	1	22/09/2023	LT	22/09/2023	LT	
ORGANIZE	-0) integrat	ted curricu	ulum				1	2	22/09/2023	LT	22/09/2023	LT	
) intercult	tural und	erstanding				2	6	22/09/2023	LT	22/09/2023	LT	
E Coding 🗸 🗸)ifficulties f	faced by t	eachers				3	13	2/10/2023 7:	LT	2/10/2023 7:	LT	
Codes	-0) lack of A	AAC unde	erstanding				2	4	2/10/2023 7:	IT	2/10/2023 7:	IT	Ē
Sentiment				le objectives and	accoccmon	te		2	3	22/09/2023	LT		LT	
Relationships	-0			finition of CCN	033633111611	10		3	6	19/09/2023	LT	22/09/2023	LT	
Relationship Types				Inition of CCN										
B A		ndividual st	-					3	37	19/09/2023	LT	22/09/2023	LT	
🗄 Cases 🗸 🗸				on or translation s	upport			1	1	3/10/2023 9:	- 780	3/10/2023 9:		
Cases		ack of supp						1	1	3/10/2023 7:		3/10/2023 7:		
Case Classifications		anguage ba	arriers					2	15	22/09/2023	LT	22/09/2023	LT	
鼠 Notes 🗸 🗸		eadership						1	4	22/09/2023	LT	22/09/2023	LT	
	🗄 🔿 Li	inguistically	y respons	ive practices (they	are open-	- minded t		3	26	22/09/2023	LT	3/10/2023 7:	LT	
Memos	-0 M	Nore suppo	ort					1	6	22/09/2023	LT	22/09/2023	LT	
Framework Matrices	• O w	hole schoo	ol approa	ch				2	9	22/09/2023	LT	22/09/2023	LT	
Annotations	-0 w	vorking with	h parents	(family)				2	14	19/09/2023	LT	22/09/2023	LT	Ŧ
See-Also Links	ALT 4	46 Items												

APPENDIX I: VISUAL MAP



APPENDIX J: CODE MANUAL

Research	Themes	Direct quotes	Journal notes
Questions			
Question 1.	Traditional	we also do scaffolding support,	more than one
From the	approach:	for example, kids with dyslexia	mode to support
perspectives of	Communication	and also person who doesn't	receptive
professionals,	support from	want to ask for help. Ohh, but I	language.
how are	scaffolding,	understand that they do not	
educators	gestures, visual	understand certain things, or do	
currently	support,	not want to write, so I usually	
responsive to	technology	provide notes for them in front of	
the cultural		them, so that they know what is	
and linguistic		going on, and what they can use	
backgrounds of		to support their understanding.	
students with		(Amy)	
complex		And do a lat of the uk de a lat of	
communication		And do a lot of the uh, do a lot of	Scaffolding /
needs?		scaffolding for the conversation,	mirroring and
		scaffolding with them, and	mapping
		sometimes if they're feeling really	
		shy or they're just, you know,	
		they don't wanna use words they	
		might not, then I have had kids	
		who will they will communicate	
		with a partner if I'm there and	
		they'll use umm. gestures like not	
		English shaking their head or	
		umm some up some down, that	
		kind of thing. (Bethany)	
		use images to construct	
		meaning, understand the	
		meaning of words. (Carol)	
		previously too I have worked with	SGD (AAC
		these few students who were	complex device)
		using tablets with	
		Yeah, yeahwith speech sort of	
		capabilities on there as well.	
		(Carol)	
		I think the good thing now we	
		have tablets is that it would be	
		relatively easy to find a picture	

Here is the format of the coding manual as the first page.

 and a word come out to speak it. (Carol) And then as we moved on and working in the area of autism, working with a lot of picture form as well, yeah. (Carol) Yeah, but he was a childwhere we did use a lot of pictures, so he was able to come if he didn't want to speak; he did use a chart, so that was a way that he did. (Carol) I think that's why pictures are quite helpful, because having worked with a lot of children where English hasn't been their first language, who are verbal, sometimes when they're looking at you and you've got no idea what you're talking about. (Carol) they might have some suggestions of how that can help, but then I think that's where pictures is their 	Activity board / communication board
way of communicating. (Carol) If they choose, you know for whatever reasons when they're not talking, they either compress, press a button to show a picture, or give you a card. (Carol)	

APPENDIX K: REFLEXIVE JOURNAL

13/9	Questino to Gum = 10130100 (03) 1 5 00013
1	How do I do the data and is by using (NVivo? If I don't use (coting), what shall (I use? (descriptive approach)
2.	Is it good to start by locating the similarities and differences of the interviewees' responses? eg.
-	og. perceptions,
3.	23 interviewe have 3 diff applicepting the interpole → Culturally reprove approve the mathematical paints from the interview of the intervie
	> land are the offer reporting you matter construct
malyer	-> no auweness but well-trained to support
	gen Ss. with CCN
	Studies of Injustic or actual responses
_4	Suggestions = policy + Ateachoo' awareness
¢.	Definition of Complex communication needs.
	Is it an unbrela tem?
	- physical non-verbal ? SHANP
	- motenelly site to be add and 2
	- emotionally unwilling to be rebul of ASD ? - * interesting story = Wray diagnosis of non-verbel C because of 12 barrier?
-	blause & 12 barrier
1.08	Haw the call is
TT	Rostent (manifest ading) Hows the cade 75 nonifest) Hows the cade 75 Distribution obtained in the cade 75 Distribution of the cade 75 Distri
1	a barren of the similar works
	E E E
	represent the patiesparts
0	reduce from their log concepts
George al	rease from their rong concepts

() CLD + CCN is a new area.
Sumprising findings =
O configure about the terms (cca)
O configure about the term CCAP antism counted in CCAP > Lit = teach widdle
Delangueze barrier + story x) The impact of Groupertrus y billion
The impact of Congrestions y billional
- + Philotand Sugart Communication board,
S 3) Definition A best practice
-> flexible
=> therefore => minulset 2 (attribute => participation ? makel?
=> mindset e attitude = 1 mout
Vield Vielabet of the ober of the
Arl are been metivated teachers
1 Low awarenoss of being responsive to the the
She needs of CLD students /CCN in our
Contrast = H. / With high rate of shell of
ANB CON Cantien, but danno AAC or
receive any guideline or support
receive any guideline or support
A) - & ballow Asperton and the
C = expert, specialist
stant on but no awareness of the needs of is
CLD shilouts
> 1 in happy that
The loss what I got in since accused by
Role of born another larginge
Role of born another larginge use (barrier or facilitation?)
Contraction of the second seco
G Different perceptions bessel of
difference experience and fraining

0	(Inclusivity -> cultural undestanding
	> Communication support
11	-> Given Diversity
	-> gove setting
	-) NO oppose awareness / training to be Sty respinsive to (LD SS WHY (CN
	> Top down support
6,0	1-> conversation + team work
6	Different observations towards
(D)	ting Other language use seist
1.	Naicept lembraie
	=> Sive up by mely midset
3	Use of home lay facilitator (emotional support
-	=) bridge communication barrier